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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: This meeting 2 

will please come to order good morning ladies and 3 

gentleman.  This is the March 29, 2011, Public 4 

Meeting of the Board of Zoning Adjustments for 5 

the District of Columbia.  My name is Meredith 6 

Moldenhauer, Chairperson, joining me today to my 7 

right is Jeffrey Hinkle, Representative of the 8 

National Capital Planning Commission, to my left 9 

is Vice Chairperson Nicole Sorg, Mayoral 10 

Appointee, and to her left is Michael Turnbull 11 

Representative of the Zoning Commission. Copies 12 

of today’s meeting agenda are available to you 13 

and are located to my left in the wall bin near 14 

the door.  We do not take any public testimony at 15 

our meeting unless the Board asks someone to come 16 

forward.  Please be advised this proceeding is 17 

being recorded by a court reporter and is also 18 

being webcast live, accordingly we must ask you 19 

to refrain from any disturbing noises or actions 20 

in the hearing room. Please turn off all cell 21 

phones and beepers at this time.  Mr. Secretary, 22 
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do we have any preliminary matters? 1 

 SECRETARY MOY: Not for the Special Public 2 

Meeting Madam Chair. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay thank you 4 

then we’ll proceed with the agenda and I will 5 

turn to Ms. Sorg since I am not on this first 6 

case of the morning.  7 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, Mr. Moy 8 

do you want to call the first case? 9 

Application No. 18175 10 

 MR. MOY:  Yes good morning Madam Chair, 11 

Members of the Board, the one and only case for a 12 

decision this morning is Application No. 18175, 13 

this is of David Stivaletta, pursuant to 11 DCMR 14 

3103.2 for a variance from the lot occupancy 15 

requirements under Section 772, and a variance 16 

from a non-conforming structure provisions, under 17 

Subsection 2001.3 to allow a two-story rear 18 

addition to an existing one family row dwelling 19 

in the R-5-B District at premises 1432 Q Street, 20 

N.W. property located in (Square 209, Lot 72).  21 

As the Board will recall on March 1, 2011, the 22 



5 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

Board completed public testimony, closed the 1 

record and scheduled this decision on March 29th. 2 

 The Board requested additional information from 3 

the applicant to supplement the record that 4 

filing has been made and entered in their case 5 

record, and identified in your case folders Madam 6 

Chair is “Exhibit 31”, other than that the Board 7 

is to act on the merits of the request for the 8 

variance relief as cited, that completes the 9 

Staff’s briefing Madam Chair. 10 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Mr. Moy, so we heard 11 

this case on March 1st and received the documents 12 

that we requested from the Applicant afterwards 13 

so I think that we can go ahead and move forward 14 

in our deliberations.  I can start us off and 15 

then I can open it up for my fellow Board 16 

Members.  I think that what we see here in this 17 

case which is a variance case to be judged under 18 

the 3 prong standard under 403.  I think for me 19 

the additional information was actually quite 20 

helpful in thinking about this case and I’ll just 21 

go through how I see it.  I think it sort of just 22 
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due to a confluence of factors in my opinion sort 1 

of just gets over the bar here in meeting the 2 

variance test.  I just go quickly through how I 3 

see that happening.  I think with regard to an 4 

exceptional situation under the first prong, I 5 

think that when you look at the area, the block 6 

and the area in which this property is located 7 

it’s clearly the narrowest lot in the immediate 8 

area additionally compounding that narrowness, I 9 

think it’s got a unique situation regarding the 10 

lot occupancy and how that’s taken up with this 11 

historic carriage house structure, really 12 

curtailing what the property owners have to work 13 

with there.  Additionally I think the area of the 14 

living space at 850 square feet for a town house 15 

of this nature combined with restrictions on 16 

interior reconfigurations including that imposed 17 

by one of the impositions in fact by HPRB of not 18 

removing a historic interior wall which was the 19 

original back wall of the house really kind of 20 

disallows this property owner from being able to 21 

conduct adequate interior renovations to increase 22 
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their living space as they might have otherwise 1 

done.  In addition the calculations that we’ve 2 

seen on the cellar level and that as an 3 

impossibility of creating habitable space with 4 

that, or the difficulty and cost of doing that.  5 

So I think for me that sort of summarizes where I 6 

find the confluence of factors that gets me over 7 

the first prong of the test.  With regard to the 8 

second prong I think of particular note here is 9 

that this Board has found in the past and I think 10 

this is the case here that while just being 11 

located in an historic distinct does not rise to 12 

the level of a practical difficulty for the 13 

property specific requirements from the HPRB, 14 

while they are characterized officially as 15 

recommendation in that operation of that Board 16 

and going through these kinds of projects in the 17 

city really serve as things that one must comply 18 

with as a property owner.  So as I said this 19 

Board has found and I think the case is here that 20 

specific requirements such as the retention of 21 

the historic carriage house in this case as well 22 
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as the historic back wall of the property, you 1 

know, being subject to specific design 2 

constraints required by HPRB to be do rise to the 3 

level of a practical difficulty here.  So, and 4 

then with regard to the third prong I think that 5 

it’s pretty clear that once we can take a look at 6 

the first, the two conditions of exceptional 7 

situation and practical difficulty that relief in 8 

this case can be granted without substantial 9 

detriment to the public good, you know, to 10 

bolster that we see letters from adjacent 11 

neighbors in support as well as an ANC letter 12 

which we have in our record, which is duly called 13 

and noticed with a quorum so we give that great 14 

weight as well. That being said I’ll open up to 15 

comments from other Board Members.   16 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Madam Chair I would agree 17 

with your analysis and I would have no issue in 18 

granting the request.   19 

 MR. HINKLE:  Thank you Madam Chair I feel 20 

the same way, you analysis was pretty thorough 21 

and in particular with the issue on the practical 22 
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difficulty and the special requirements from 1 

HPRB, I think creates some practical difficulty 2 

for this Applicant. 3 

 MS. SORG:  Okay thank you so if there’s 4 

no further discussion I will call for a motion to 5 

approve Application No. 18175 for variance relief 6 

at 1432 Q Street, N.W. is there a second?   7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Second. 8 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you a motion has been 9 

made and seconded, all those in favor say aye. 10 

 CHORUS:  Aye. 11 

 MS. SORG:  Mr. Moy can you read back the 12 

vote please? 13 

 MR. MOY:  With pleasure, Staff would 14 

record the vote as 3 to 0 to 2 on the motion of 15 

the Vice Chair Ms. Sorg to approve the 16 

Application for variance relief from lot 17 

occupancy requirements under 772 and the non-18 

conforming provisions on a 2001.3, seconded the 19 

motion Mr. Turnbull also in support of the motion 20 

Mr. Hinkle, the Chairperson is recused of course 21 

and no other Board Members participating, so 22 
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again the final vote is 3 to 0 to 2. 1 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Mr. Moy, should we 2 

go ahead and call the next case? 3 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair before you do that… 4 

 MS. SORG:  Oh and we can also call for a 5 

summary order in this case. 6 

 MR. MOY:  Okay very good thank you. 7 

A.M. Session  8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: This meeting 9 

will please come to order good morning ladies and 10 

gentleman.  This is the March 29, 2011, Public 11 

Meeting of the Board of Zoning Adjustments for 12 

the District of Columbia.  My name is Meredith 13 

Moldenhauer, Chairperson, joining me today to my 14 

right is Jeffrey Hinkle, Representative of the 15 

National Capital Planning Commission, to my left 16 

is Vice Chairperson Nicole Sorg, Mayoral 17 

Appointee, and to her left is Chairman Anthony 18 

Hood Representative of the Zoning Commission. 19 

Copies of today’s meeting agenda are available to 20 

you and are located to my left in the wall bin 21 

near the door. Please be advised this proceeding 22 
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is being recorded by a court reporter and is also 1 

being webcast live.  Accordingly we must ask you 2 

to refrain from any disturbing noises or actions 3 

in the hearing room. When presenting information 4 

to the Board please turn-on and speak into your 5 

microphone first stating your name and home 6 

address.  When you are finished speaking please 7 

turn-off your microphone so that your microphone 8 

is no longer picking up sounds or background 9 

noise.  All persons planning to testify either in 10 

support or in opposition are to fill out two 11 

witness cards these cards are located to my left 12 

on the table near the door and are also on 13 

witness tables.  Upon coming forward to speak to 14 

the Board please give both cards to the court 15 

reporter sitting to my right. The order of 16 

procedures for special exceptions and variances 17 

are as follows: 1. Statement of the Applicant and 18 

Applicant’s Witnesses. 2. Parties and persons in 19 

support. 3. Parties and persons in opposition. 4. 20 

 Government Reports including Office of Planning 21 

and Department of Transportation.  5. Reports 22 
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from the ANC. 6. Rebuttal and closing statements 1 

of the Applicant. Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and 2 

3117.5 the following time constraints will be 3 

maintained, the Applicant/Appellee persons and 4 

parties except an ANC in support including their 5 

witnesses will be given 60 minutes collectively. 6 

 The Appellees persons and parties except an ANC 7 

in opposition including witnesses will be given 8 

60 minutes collectively.  Individuals will be 9 

given 3 minutes and associations or organizations 10 

will be given 5. These time restrictions do not 11 

include cross examinations or questions from the 12 

Board. Cross examination of witnesses is 13 

permitted by a party or an Applicant. The ANC 14 

within which the property is located is 15 

automatically a party to a special exception or 16 

variance case.  Nothing prohibits the Board from 17 

placing reasonable restrictions on cross 18 

examination including time limitations or 19 

limitation on the scope of cross examination.  20 

The record will be closed at the conclusion of 21 

each case except for any materials specifically 22 
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requested by the Board.  The Board and the Staff 1 

will specify at the end of each hearing exactly 2 

what is expected and the date when the person is 3 

required to submit the evidence to the Office of 4 

Zoning. After the record is closed no other 5 

information will be accepted by the Board.  The 6 

Sunshine Act requires that a public hearing on 7 

each case be held in the open before the public. 8 

 The Board may consistent with its rules and 9 

procedures and the Sunshine Act enter into 10 

Executive Session during or after a public 11 

hearing on a case for purposes of reviewing the 12 

record or deliberating on a case.  The decision 13 

of the Board as in these contested cases must be 14 

based exclusively on the public record, to avoid 15 

any appearance to the contrary the Board requests 16 

that persons present not engage the members of 17 

the Board in conversation.  Please turn off all 18 

beepers and cell phones at this time as to not 19 

disturb these proceedings.  At this time the 20 

Board will consider any preliminary matters, 21 

preliminary matters relate to whether a case 22 
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should or will be heard today such as a request 1 

for postponement, continuance or withdrawal or 2 

whether proper or adequate notice of a hearing 3 

was given.  If you are not prepared to go forward 4 

today or you believe that the Board should not 5 

proceed, now is the time to raise such a matter. 6 

Mr. Secretary, do we have any preliminary 7 

matters? 8 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair we do, the second 9 

hearing case in the morning Application No. 18184 10 

I believe there’s an Applicant request for a 11 

continuance as to “Exhibit No. 30” in your case 12 

folders.   13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay why don’t 14 

we shift around the calendar and we’ll hear that 15 

case first then, but that’s the only preliminary 16 

matter we’ll take that up then at that time.  All 17 

individuals wishing to testify this morning 18 

please stand and the oath will be administered.   19 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 20 

that the testimony you’re about to present in 21 

this preceding is the truth, the whole truth and 22 
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nothing but the truth.  Ladies and gentleman you 1 

may consider yourself under oath.   2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Moy do you 3 

want to call the first case for this morning? 4 

Application No. 18184 5 

 MR. MOY:  That would be the case with the 6 

preliminary matter Madam Chair, that would be 7 

Application No. 18184 this is the Application of 8 

Sassan Gharai, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2 for a 9 

variance from the height limitation under Section 10 

400, a variance from the floor area ratio 11 

requirements under (Subsection 402.4) a variance 12 

from the lot occupancy requirements under 13 

(Subsection 403.2) a variance and a variance from 14 

the side yard requirements under (Subsection 15 

405.9) to allow the construction of a new 16 unit 16 

apartment building in the R-5-B District at 17 

premises 1421 Florida Avenue N.W. (Square 2660, 18 

Lot 237). 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 20 

much Mr. Moy, we have party status applicants so 21 

everybody can actually introduce themselves at 22 
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the table starting with my right. 1 

 MR. BELLO:  Good morning Madam Chair my 2 

name is Tony Bello I represent the Applicant is 3 

this case.   4 

 MR. BROWN:  My name is Michael Brown, I’m 5 

a neighbor directly behind this proposal and I’m 6 

in opposition and I live at 1424 Belmont Street, 7 

N.W. Washington, D.C. 8 

 MR. VITARELLO:  My name is Justin 9 

Vitarello, I too live directly behind this 10 

property at 1422 Belmont Street, and I oppose 11 

this application. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, now what 13 

we have is obviously typically just so that Mr. 14 

Brown and Mr. Vitarello can understand the 15 

procedures, typically what we do is we got 16 

through the issues of party status and admit you 17 

as parties but before we have that we also have 18 

another preliminary matter, the Applicant has 19 

asked for a postponement, I don’t know if you 20 

guys got a copy of that letter or if Mr. Bello 21 

has communicated with you but the reasons that he 22 
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asked for a postponement in the documentation we 1 

have in our record now says that he is obviously 2 

is aware now of his opposition and they’d like to 3 

have some time to have in-depth communication and 4 

discussion with you to see if there’s a way to 5 

potentially resolve this without prior to having 6 

a full hearing here and have us resolve it but as 7 

we always try to encourage have an actual dialog. 8 

 That being said I’m seeing you shake your head I 9 

hope that will be a positive thing.  So what we 10 

would then say is we would, I think I’ll look at 11 

the other Board Members and see how they feel and 12 

let them speak on the issue as well, and I’ll 13 

open up the floor for additional deliberation but 14 

I’m inclined to potentially grant the 15 

postponement, look at our calendar and see when 16 

everybody is available to come back, and then 17 

give time and obviously encourage a hopefully 18 

productive dialog on the issues and concerns that 19 

have been raised in our filing right now, prior 20 

to having a new hearing, or hearing out this case 21 

in full.  Obviously if you guys cannot come to 22 
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resolution, you’ll come back we’ll hear everybody 1 

out, and we’ll figure out how to handle the case 2 

from there but that would be my recommendation 3 

and I’ll open up the floor to any other Board 4 

Members.   5 

 MS. SORG: I agree Madam Chair, I think 6 

that in addition to hopefully some work with the 7 

community and the neighbors that are having 8 

concerns that there some other issues that may, 9 

you know administrative and issues that maybe 10 

able to get worked out with this timeframe so 11 

that we can have the case in front of us if we do 12 

that is a little more clear in its issues.   13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well then that 14 

being said before we create a new date I just 15 

want to indicate as I think Ms. Sorg is 16 

referencing there are some discrepancies or some 17 

clarifications that I think we need in the record 18 

and also this postponement will give us an 19 

opportunity or will give the Applicant an 20 

opportunity to kind of finalize some of these 21 

things.  Based on the plans there is a questions 22 
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as to some of the terrace and decks that are on 1 

the upper floors and whether those are included 2 

in the calculations of the lot occupancy and the 3 

side yard decks because obviously the different 4 

levels of those decks, obviously lower levels 5 

will be terraces but the upper levels will be 6 

decks and I just want to have the Applicant to 7 

take a look at that again and make sure they get 8 

back with us maybe in writing or prior to the 9 

hearing on that issue.  The second issue was the 10 

far calculation and the other issue was then the 11 

calculation of the cellar and that issue I guess 12 

in discrepancy with the definition with how you 13 

calculate a cellar based on finished grade or 14 

finished grade or natural grade and so I also 15 

maybe just kind of ping OP to say if maybe we can 16 

get some additional insight into that based on 17 

exactly kind of where that is and make sure that 18 

we have maybe a supplemental understanding from 19 

OP where they stand on the issue of how the 20 

Applicant was calculating based on the cellar and 21 

the finished grade versus natural grade issue, so 22 
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just kind of pointing out some of those issues 1 

that we saw in the application since we are going 2 

to be granting the postponement to allow some 3 

dialog with the community, it also gives us an 4 

opportunity to have a more complete record as we 5 

go forward at the next hearing.  Any questions 6 

from anybody regarding those issues that we just 7 

kind of threw out? 8 

 MR. BELLO:  Not at all. 9 

 MR. BROWN:  As a neighbor I would like 10 

to, I’m trying to keep up with everything and the 11 

letter I didn’t receive the letter or was I able 12 

to read in terms of them asking for postponement, 13 

I was told that there was a letter of such but 14 

then I was also told that this hearing was still 15 

scheduled.  So is there a way that we can access 16 

those requests and things of that nature? 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  What I’m going 18 

to do now is I’m going to instruct the Applicant 19 

from now on to make sure that they provide both 20 

of you any copies of any documentation they 21 

provide to our office.  22 
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 MR. BROWN:  I appreciate that as well as 1 

current drawings. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Anything that 3 

is in the file right now after this hearing you 4 

can go across the hall and you can get a copy of 5 

the entire file and you can work with the Office 6 

of Zoning Staff to ensure that you have all the 7 

information and obviously I think the Applicant 8 

in an open dialog is going to want to provide the 9 

neighbors with as much information as possible to 10 

make sure that they understand what the situation 11 

is.  12 

 MR. BROWN:  Thank you very much. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You’re welcome, 14 

now let’s look at the calendar and see when we 15 

can reschedule this for.  Next week is pretty 16 

full, how about in the afternoon on the 12th? 17 

 MR. BROWN:  The 12th of? 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  April. 19 

 MR. BROWN:  April okay, yes. 20 

 MR. BELLO:  Work’s fine. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That works fine 22 
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with the Applicant; Mr. Vitarello says that 1 

that’s okay.  Mr. Brown is the 12th okay in the 2 

afternoon? 3 

 MR. BROWN:  Yes that’s fine. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay so then 5 

we’ll reschedule this for the 1pm session that 6 

will be third on the calendar for the 12th. 7 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair I have a question 8 

from the Staff, so its Staff understanding then 9 

on the afternoon of April 12th then the Board will 10 

take up the request for party status at that 11 

time? 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes we will. 13 

 MR. MOY:  Okay very good, thank you.   14 

Application No. 18188 15 

 MR. MOY:  The next Application before the 16 

Board is Application No. 18188 this is the 17 

Application of Noreen Clancy and Chris Carter, 18 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1 for a special 19 

exception to permit a two-story rear addition to 20 

a one family row dwelling under Section 223, not 21 

meeting the lot occupancy Section 403, court 22 
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Section 406 and non-conforming structure 1 

provisions (Subsection 2001.3) requirements in 2 

the R-4 District at premises 1613 E Street, S.E. 3 

property is located in (Square 1091, Lot 10). 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 5 

much Mr. Moy, if the parties would like to step 6 

forward. 7 

 MS. CLANCY:  Noreen Clancy, 1613 E 8 

Street. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good morning 10 

Ms. Clancy and we have a 223 case before us if 11 

you’d like to begin by presenting your case you 12 

can do that. 13 

 MS. CLANCY: Sure, basically it’s a 14 

concrete back porch which is on brick footing and 15 

has a as you can see an old tin style roof on it 16 

and the proposal is just to enclose that back 17 

porch and go up so the footprint of the house is 18 

not changing the roof line will stay the same, I 19 

presented before our ANC two meetings at the ANC 20 

the Capitol Hill Restoration Society got approval 21 

from those and my neighbors on both sides.   22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: You don’t have 1 

an architect here but we do have some technical 2 

questions for you so I’m not sure, I hope you can 3 

try to answer as best you can.  In looking at and 4 

maybe OP can also jump in on this at a later date 5 

to try to provide some clarification.  Looking at 6 

the open court was the open court included in the 7 

lot occupancy calculation?  The open court that’s 8 

lower than 5 feet? 9 

 MS. CLANCY: I believe that is correct? 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You believe 11 

that was initially included in the lot occupancy? 12 

 MS. CLANCY:  That’s correct. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 14 

 MS. CLANCY:  Because right you have to 15 

include it if it’s under 5 but if it’s over 5 you 16 

don’t. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Exactly, I want 18 

to make sure that that was a question that we 19 

wanted to take a look at.  Do any Board Members 20 

have any other questions for Ms. Clancy?   21 

 MR. HINKLE: A question on the windows on 22 
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the west side the plans do show windows on the 1 

property line.  I’m looking at our “Exhibit 10”… 2 

 MS. CLANCY:  On the west side? 3 

 MR. HINKLE:  If you go to page A102 with 4 

the right elevation, there’s a notation that 5 

there’s no windows, do we’re unclear whether 6 

there’s a windows or not? 7 

 MS. CLANCY:  My drawings show no windows, 8 

right elevation. 9 

 MR. HINKLE:  We have an elevation that 10 

does show windows. 11 

 MS. CLANCY: You know that might be from; 12 

those might have been earlier plans from DCRA. 13 

 MS. SORG:  Yeah looks like we’ve got kind 14 

of like a redline set here anyway. 15 

 MS. CLANCY:  Sorry, these are, and these 16 

were submitted but you can see on this one the 17 

right elevation has no windows.   18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think that 19 

whenever we review an application, we have to 20 

review an application based on the final plans 21 

and so one thing we would need you to do is 22 
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supplement the record with those final plans. 1 

 MS. CLANCY:  I’m pretty sure they were 2 

submitted. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We don’t have 4 

them in our record, all we have are the plans 5 

which are our “Exhibit No. 10” which are the 6 

stamped plans, we don’t have a copy of those, our 7 

plans have handwritten notations on them, one 8 

showing windows as a Mr. Hinkle indicated but it 9 

says in a handwritten notation no windows. 10 

 MS. CLANCY:  Yes those were redrawn with 11 

no windows but yes I will submit those.   12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 13 

questions from Board Members for the Applicant?  14 

Were the windows taken out based on a discussion 15 

with neighbors or… 16 

 MS. CLANCY:  No based on the discussion 17 

with DCRA about fire code since it was an 18 

adjoining wall to our neighbors on the west. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Obviously your 20 

neighbors wrote letters of support and they had 21 

no general concerns or issues? 22 
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 MS. CLANCY: No. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No other 2 

questions of the Applicant then at this point in 3 

time we’ll turn and look to the audience and see 4 

if there are any individuals in the audience in 5 

support or in opposition of this case.  Seeing 6 

none we’ll turn to the Office of Planning for 7 

their report. 8 

 MS. JACKSON:  Good morning Chair, Members 9 

of the Board, for the record my name is Arlova 10 

Jackson with the Office of Planning as stated in 11 

our report and in consistency with the testimony 12 

provided today the Office of Planning finds that 13 

the Application meets the standards for Section 14 

223 special exception approval so we recommend 15 

approval of the application and would take any 16 

questions you have at this time. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  My only 18 

question is just to confirm that OPs 19 

understanding was that the open court that was 20 

less than 5 was also included in the 69.2% lot 21 

occupancy or actually it probably would have been 22 
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included in the prior lot occupancy in that 1 

calculation? 2 

 MS. JACKSON:  Yes, in this case I think I 3 

had one recently where it was self certified 4 

where the architect wasn’t aware so I checked 5 

this time and it was reviewed by DCRA who also, I 6 

came up with the same calculation as they did. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  It’s good for 8 

us to ask that’s all, I appreciate that.  Any 9 

other questions from Board Members of the Office 10 

of Planning?  Seeing none thank you very much.  11 

Then at this point in time I’ll see if there’s 12 

anybody in the audience from ANC 6-B, seeing no 13 

one I’ll indicate that we have “Exhibit No. 23” 14 

which indicates that on March 8, 2011, ANC 6-B 15 

held a regularly scheduled and properly noticed 16 

meeting with a quorum present and they voted 17 

unanimously 10 to 0 to support the Application 18 

seeing that this letter satisfies our requirement 19 

it will receive great weight.  That being said 20 

we’ll turn back to the Applicant to see if there 21 

are any additional closing remarks. 22 
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 MR. CLANCY:  No. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No okay, well 2 

do you have a copy of those plans that you can 3 

provide us so that we can a full record today.  4 

If you could provide that to Mr. Moy. 5 

 MS. CLANCY:  This is just a photocopy 6 

would that be enough for you? 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That would be 8 

fine, absolutely yes. 9 

 MS. CLANCY:  You can have these; I 10 

thought you wanted the full… 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No we just need 12 

something this size or something to that effect. 13 

 If you can provide that to Mr. Moy then we can 14 

say that the record is closed and we don’t need 15 

anything else and then we can enter into 16 

deliberation right now that would be fabulous.  17 

That being said we can enter into deliberation 18 

and we’ll start us off this is a 223 standard, we 19 

have information that the Applicant is looking to 20 

expand or not expand actually just to close in 21 

and add a level to an existing patio having a lot 22 
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occupancy of 69.2 under the 70% requirement, 1 

there would be a expansion of an open court thus 2 

the 2001.3 relief for an addition to a non-3 

conforming structure and the Applicant I think 4 

has satisfied the requirements of 223 indicating 5 

that there is really no issues or concerns with 6 

the light and air available to neighboring 7 

properties and that we have letters of support 8 

from neighbors.  We have no concerns in regards 9 

to privacy or use of enjoyment of neighboring 10 

properties and there are no real factors that I 11 

see that would create any undue hardship in 12 

regards to the visibility of this addition from 13 

the street level.  That being said again we have 14 

a letter of support from the Capitol Hill 15 

Restoration Society, we also have a letter of 16 

support from a neighbor at 1615 E Street and we 17 

have a letter of support from ANC 6-B which 18 

received great weight, all of my questions in 19 

regards to the windows and the courts were 20 

answered and I think that it’s a very minimal 21 

addition with no major opposition and I would be 22 
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in support of the Application but I’ll open up 1 

the floor for further deliberation.   2 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, I agree 3 

with you and now we’ve gotten these couple of 4 

very small issues cleared up, I would be in favor 5 

of a motion to approve.   6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any further 7 

deliberation?  Seeing none, then I will submit a 8 

motion, a motion to approve Application No. 18188 9 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1 for special exception 10 

to admit a two-story rear addition to a one 11 

family row dwelling under 223 not meeting the lot 12 

occupancy of 403, the court section 406, and non-13 

conforming structure Section 2001.3 requirements 14 

in a R-4-District at premises 1613 E Street, S.E. 15 

 A motion has been made is there a second? 16 

 MS. SORG:  Second. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  A motion has 18 

been made and seconded, all those in favor say 19 

aye. 20 

 CHORUS:  Aye. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Moy if you 22 
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could read back the vote. 1 

 MR. MOY:  Yes please, Staff would record 2 

the vote as 4 to 0 to 1.  This on the motion of 3 

the Chairperson to approve the Application for 4 

relief from special exception 223 and not meeting 5 

the lot occupancy Section 403, court requirements 6 

under Section 406, and a non-conforming structure 7 

provision under Section 2001.3.  Seconded the 8 

motion Ms. Sorg, also in support of the motion 9 

Mr. Hinkle and Mr. Hood and the Board has no 10 

other participating Board Member so again the 11 

final vote is 4 to 0 to 1, and the Applicant has 12 

submitted the revised sheet to one of the 13 

elevation drawings. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 15 

much Mr. Moy and seeing that we have no 16 

opposition we would like to waive our 17 

requirements and ask that a summary order be 18 

issued. 19 

 MR. MOY:  Very good thank you. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you, 21 

thank you very much.  Before we call the next 22 
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case we’ll just take a quick 5 minute break and 1 

we’ll reconvene. 2 

Application No. 18187 3 

 MR. MOY:  The last case of the morning 4 

would be Application No. 18187 of Brandywine 5 

Apartments of Maryland, LLC pursuant to 11 DCMR 6 

3103.2 for a variance to allow the extension of 7 

an existing non-conforming dental office within a 8 

306 unit apartment building under (Subsection 9 

2002.3) in the R-5-D District at premises 4545 10 

Connecticut Avenue N.W, property is located in 11 

(Square 2039, Lot 1). 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 13 

much the parties can please step forward.  Okay 14 

if everyone can introduce themselves starting 15 

with my right. 16 

 MR. MCRAE:  Good morning my name is David 17 

McRae, I’m an attorney with Offut Kerman and I’m 18 

representing the owner of the Building Brandywine 19 

Apartments of Maryland LLC.   20 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  Good morning Madam Chair, 21 

Members of the Board my name is Charles Adamavage 22 
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I’m the asset manager for the Brandywine 1 

Apartments.   2 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Good morning I’m Dr. Adam 3 

Schwartz, I’m the tenant and the Dentist in the 4 

building.  5 

 MR. JOCH:  Good morning my name is 6 

Charles Jock, I’m the Architect. 7 

 MR. WHITLEY:  My name is Tom Whitley and 8 

I’m ANC 3-F-04 Commissioner representing the ANC 9 

Commission and the vote that we took on the 10 

matter. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: Thank you very 12 

much before we get started I just want to 13 

disclose to the record that I do know the 14 

attorney representing the Applicant Mr. David 15 

McRae we worked together, not currently but in 16 

years passed I want to disclose that for the 17 

record, I don’t see that effecting my ability to 18 

remain on this case and to evaluate this case 19 

clearly, that being said if there’s any concern 20 

with that we can.   21 

 MS. SORG:  No issues. 22 



35 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay then we 1 

can go forward and I’ll turn to Mr. McRae to get 2 

us started.   3 

 MR. MCRAE:  Okay with pleasure, I believe 4 

you’ve all had a chance to read the application; 5 

I don’t want to unnecessarily repeat any of the 6 

details in the Application.  I did want however 7 

to say that after the filing of the application 8 

and this is something that we discussed in our 9 

meeting with the ANC last Monday evening in which 10 

I believe the final vote was 5 to 1 with one 11 

abstaining in favor of approving the application. 12 

 We discussed the current premises where Dr. 13 

Schwartz practices, it’s been in continuous use 14 

as a dental office since the building was 15 

constructed circa 1954 and the practice of 16 

dentistry has changed a great deal since that 17 

time in the 50 years that have elapsed dental 18 

care is more preventative in nature, there’s 19 

different equipment, more employees, different 20 

workplace regulations for things like radiology 21 

equipment.  As a result the dental practice that 22 
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may have comfortably fit in this space 50 or 60 1 

years ago is not literally bursting at the seams, 2 

the hallways are narrow the operatories are very 3 

crowded and there’s very little room to move 4 

around and in fact at present it is not ADA 5 

compliant, they’re not under a pressing 6 

requirement to make changes however if they were 7 

to make any changes they would need to comply 8 

with the ADA and Dr. Schwartz and Mr. Joch can 9 

speak to that as well.  But that was an important 10 

consideration and I don’t think I was aware of it 11 

when the application was submitted and I just 12 

wanted to call that to the Boards attention that 13 

this is for maybe a lack of a better term this is 14 

sort of a natural expansion this is not the 15 

dentist seeking to suddenly double the size of 16 

his practice and start expanding in a significant 17 

way, he’s having difficulty treating the patients 18 

that he treats, he wants to stay in the building 19 

but it’s very difficult in such a cramped 20 

environment for his patients to receive the care 21 

that they need, so having said that I invite Mr. 22 
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Adamavage to say a few words on behalf of the 1 

owner about the space.   2 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  Thank you David, from our 3 

perspective the dental suite is a source of 4 

significant revenue for our building and with its 5 

absence and the doctor has indicating that if he 6 

cannot modify his existing space he would be 7 

forced to leave.  So I hope the Board understands 8 

that, that this is preexisting conditions, it 9 

would require structural modifications to the 10 

façade of the property, the height of the windows 11 

for emergency evac purposes and at one point a 12 

part of that dental area that we’re asking for an 13 

expansion was a part of the practice that he 14 

purchased the space from, so it’s already tied 15 

together.  One of the adjacent spaces is the 16 

unique position of the property is the only what 17 

we call a studio unit but it’s very hard to rent 18 

out in its current configuration and I hope the 19 

Board understands that, so that’s really all I 20 

have at this time, thank you. 21 

 MR. MCRAE:  Would Board be interested in 22 
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hearing from Dr. Schwartz? 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I hear my 2 

colleagues saying sure so. 3 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Good morning again, so I’m 4 

the third doctor that has owned this practice 5 

that was started in like 1952 or 1954, and the 6 

original footprint is the same as back in the 50s 7 

and dentistry has changed, the equipment has 8 

changed and right now our current configuration 9 

is our operatories are 8 feet by 7.5 or 8 feet 10 

and our hallways are 3 feet.  I have a lot of 11 

patients that have walkers and wheelchairs and 12 

it’s virtually very embarrassing and very 13 

difficult to move them into the rooms and get 14 

them in and out of the dental chairs.  Part of 15 

the reason why I wanted to expand is because we 16 

are non-compliant with all the ADA rules and it’s 17 

a burden for me.  I’m going to be, you know this 18 

practice has been here for 50 years and it’s 19 

going to be there another 50 years if we could 20 

just make is more modern and more comfortable for 21 

the patients that we’re serving. That’s all I 22 
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have to say. 1 

 MR. JOCH:  My specialty is as a dental 2 

architect, I design dental offices and one of the 3 

reasons I got involved with this is to try and 4 

modernize the office with the current equipment 5 

requirements, radiology and technology in all 6 

modern dental offices and we always try to make 7 

the office as future proof as we call them, and 8 

ADA compliant throughout the whole practice and 9 

we significantly need more space in order to 10 

accommodate his current program requirements and 11 

the technology that’s out there which is why we 12 

approached the design that we did, a natural fit 13 

for the way that the building was laid out. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you, 15 

anything further from the Applicant? 16 

 MR. MCRAE:  The only thing, the last 17 

thing I’d mention is to the extent that it’s 18 

relative to the decision is that this is almost, 19 

in the scope of the building it’s almost a de 20 

minimis change, I hope I’ve done my math right 21 

but I’m calculating that it’s less than 0.4% of 22 
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the floor of the building, that’s the area of the 1 

adjacent apartment units that would be utilized 2 

for the expansion, they’re not currently leased 3 

out, they have been vacant for over 12 months and 4 

it’s a 300 plus unit apartment building so it’s 5 

not appreciably reducing the amount of housing 6 

available within the building and it would not be 7 

visible from the outside of the building.   8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I guess I have 9 

a couple of questions, one of the things that I 10 

want to ask about is that the OP report 11 

recommends denial and my question is have you had 12 

a chance to look at that and look at their 13 

analysis and if so can you talk about how this 14 

property satisfies the first prong which OP is 15 

saying that they can’t get past the first prong? 16 

 MR. MCRAE:  Well I have spoken with Mr. 17 

Jesick and the form that I was responding to when 18 

preparing the application references a for use 19 

variance, the first prong being satisfied if it 20 

creates financial hardship for the owner and I 21 

had spoke about that and he said that he didn’t 22 



41 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

believe financial hardship should count and I 1 

think that there were… 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well I think 3 

financial hardship goes to the second prong; the 4 

first prong has to do with exceptional 5 

circumstances. 6 

 MR. MCRAE:  Well the first prong at least 7 

on the application form that was handed out by 8 

the Office of Zoning says the three main tests 9 

that must be proved’ 1.  The physical 10 

characteristics of the property, a. and 11 

parenthetically said for an area variance makes 12 

it difficult for the owner to use the property in 13 

compliance with the zoning regulations, i.e. 14 

shape and size of the property, unusual 15 

topography or sloped soil problems etc, or 1b 16 

which parenthetically is for a use variance 17 

creates financial hardship for the owner in using 18 

the property consistent with the zoning 19 

regulations.  20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well I think 21 

it’s better if we actually just read it from the 22 
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actual reg and the reg says under Section 3103.2 1 

for a variance, that a variance may be granted 2 

whereby for reasons of exceptional narrowness, 3 

shallowness, or shape of a specific piece of 4 

property at the time of the original adoption of 5 

the regulation or by reason of exceptional 6 

topography condition or other extraordinary or 7 

exceptional situations or conditions of a piece 8 

of property the strict application of the 9 

regulations adopted by the DC would result in a 10 

particular or exceptional practical difficulty, 11 

so the first portion of that is the issue of 12 

exceptional narrowness, shallowness or for some 13 

other exceptional or specific situation that goes 14 

to the property so I guess that’s my main 15 

question to you then.   16 

 MR. MCRAE: My response to that would be 17 

that the portion of the reg that relates to 18 

extraordinary or exceptional situations is the 19 

part that would apply to this Applicant.  This 20 

again is a rather unique situation, you have an 21 

original construction dental office that was 22 



43 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

specialized and it’s in that portion of the 1 

building it’s always been a fact of this building 2 

since this building was first created prior to 3 

the adoption of the current Zoning Regulations 4 

and so the apartments on that floor have always 5 

been low to the ground and sharing space with the 6 

dental office, there are actually one or two 7 

other professional offices on that floor and 8 

there’s a situation right now where a 9 

longstanding valuable tenant not just because of 10 

the rent that he pays but it’s actually an 11 

amenity that’s valuable to the residents of the 12 

apartment building to have  a dentist onsite, 13 

it’s actually I might add if I can digress for a 14 

second it’s something that is in the apartment 15 

buildings up and down Connecticut Avenue, we’re 16 

aware there are dental offices, there’s another 17 

apartment building on the 500 block, one on the 18 

4400, two on the 4600 block, it’s sort of an 19 

amenity that comes with some of these buildings 20 

and it’s something that’s an attractive feature 21 

for the owner of the building to be able to lease 22 
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units to incoming residents. Dr. Schwartz has 1 

made it clear that he would very much like to 2 

continue on at that Brandywine, he enjoys the 3 

patient’s there, he has many people in the 4 

building who live there are his patients, but he 5 

is at a point where he must do something about 6 

the space that he’s in and he’s informed the 7 

owner of the building that if he’s not able to 8 

expand he really just has to find another space 9 

in another building.  Then if he leaves the 10 

owners going to be stuck with a specialized unit 11 

and it’s not going to be so attractive to another 12 

dentist coming in because they will come in and 13 

say well this is kind of a small space I think I 14 

need something bigger. So it’s part and parcel of 15 

the, it’s sort of an underlying condition of the 16 

building that it is situated for a dental office 17 

and the dental practice is a valuable part of the 18 

community within the building and so allowing the 19 

dentist to move into spaces that are not popular 20 

for rental, they’ve been vacant for a long period 21 

of time and will keep them in the building for an 22 
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extended committed period of time.  It is very 1 

important to the owner and it is an exceptional 2 

situation, it’s not, doesn’t really have another 3 

comparable situation that I can think of its very 4 

specific to this building. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Are there no 6 

other commercial uses professional uses that 7 

could go in there if the dentist, if Mr. Schwartz 8 

did leave, could the owner not rent it out to 9 

another professional office use?   10 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE: No, the simple answer is 11 

no because of the plumbing requirements that are 12 

currently there in the dental suite without 13 

significant capital investment this is a dental 14 

suite, that’s how it was originally designed, we 15 

would have to move everything partition walls, 16 

the work stations, the water supply lines, so 17 

it’s not possible without significant capital 18 

investment. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 20 

Members have, I think I may have a couple of 21 

other questions but I’ll look to see if any other 22 
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Board Members have questions. 1 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, I have 2 

a question that’s along the same lines as your 3 

previous question, but I think it’s more 4 

appropriately asked maybe to OP so I can hold off 5 

until they finish their report. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, any other 7 

questions for the Applicant from Board Members? 8 

 MS. SORG:  I actually do, I have another 9 

one sorry, for the architect, I’m sorry I missed 10 

your name, Mr. Joch would this place be, I guess 11 

I wanted to hear you describe a little bit more 12 

since you’re as you said our specialist in design 13 

for dental office how would this space work for 14 

another practice in general or a practice in 15 

general, can you describe some of its 16 

deficiencies or advantages or whatever.   17 

 MR. JOCH:  Actually the office doesn’t 18 

function at all anymore, the equipment and 19 

technology is just exceeding the space that’s in 20 

there, there’s just far more technology involved 21 

within the chairs and the radiology in the dental 22 
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office now it just now function in the rooms that 1 

are there.  Also being able to get patient’s in 2 

and out of the room and the equipment has pretty 3 

much filled these rooms up, we’ve been trying to 4 

modernize but actually been holding back on some 5 

of the equipment because there’s no space 6 

physically.  Any other function this space is 7 

extremely small anything in there would be 8 

(inaudible) except getting through the front 9 

door, after that there’s really nothing left of 10 

that space, (inaudible).   11 

 MS. SORG:  As a follow up then it sounds 12 

like what you’re saying and maybe you can say one 13 

or two more things about this would it be 14 

possible to bring this space to ADA compliance in 15 

its existing footprint? 16 

 MR. JOCH:  Not a chance, you would have 17 

to completely remove portions of the equipment 18 

and program of the office which removes any 19 

ability of it to function.   20 

 MS. SORG:  Okay thank you. 21 

 MR. HOOD:  Madam Chair let me just ask, 22 
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this is to the dentist, if this was an I know 1 

what Office of Planning’s recommending and I have 2 

some question or two for Mr. Jesick, but if this 3 

was approved what kind of time commitment would 4 

the dentist and I don’t want to get into a 5 

contractual basis I mean you can only stay 6 

another year, I mean what kind of time commitment 7 

would you offer or is it an offer to only the 8 

building, would you stay a year, two years, or 9 

where are you with that, have you had those 10 

discussions? 11 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  Yes sir we have 12 

approximately 15 years right now, each lease is a 13 

five year term and there’s renewal periods so we 14 

actually spoke of 20 years. 15 

 MR. HOOD:  So one year for the five, and 16 

then those other option years would be between 17 

the both of you.  Again I’m hearing about the 18 

size of the equipment and I’m not a dentist, I’m 19 

just curious, some of the equipment now I thought 20 

it was getting smaller, and I, unfortunately 21 

frequent the dentist office so that’s why I was 22 
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wondering, I thought the newer equipment was 1 

getting smaller, maybe the dentist can help me 2 

with that, and I don’t profess to be a dentist. 3 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  There’s more equipment now 4 

than ever before to stay up to date and modern 5 

and some of it is more streamlined than 6 

traditionally maybe the dental chairs in the 50s 7 

and 60s but there needs to be cabinetry and 8 

workstations for all the technology so that 9 

there’s not wires and cords all over the place 10 

and in my current set up we have a computer 11 

mounted to a plaster wall, and there’s’ like a 12 

bees nest of wires that we’re constantly excusing 13 

patient’s please don’t step over this or under 14 

this because we have no infrastructure for 15 

everything that was built.  Your question was 16 

equipment’s getting smaller, yes but there’s much 17 

more of it to stay up to date and modern it’s 18 

different than what it used to be. 19 

 MR. HOOD:  You need to put the big screen 20 

on the wall so you can see your x-rays and all 21 

that I understand, alright thank you, thank you 22 



50 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

Madam Chair.   1 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair if I may I want to 2 

ask one follow up question, maybe you can say 3 

something about how; the current configuration of 4 

your office is effecting your practice from a 5 

financial standpoint, and also what would be the 6 

effect of moving the practice? 7 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Okay, first of all I’ll 8 

answer the moving the practice first, it’s hard 9 

enough to get people to go to a dentist and to 10 

train them to come to your practice to move 11 

locations whether it’s two or three or four 12 

blocks away is one of the most challenging things 13 

to do as a dental business, so moving is a last 14 

resort for me, because I have great population of 15 

patients, we’re still getting new patients but to 16 

take my 1100 or 1200 patients and train them to 17 

go somewhere else that may or may not be more 18 

convenient for them would be a financial hit for 19 

me because I think 20% might say I might go to 20 

somebody in the building next door because it’s 21 

easier for me to walk there so I think that would 22 
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be hard for me to move the practice.  What was 1 

the first question again? 2 

 MS. SORG:  How do you think that the 3 

office in its current configuration is affecting 4 

your practice if it is at all in a positive or 5 

negative way? 6 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Right now in a negative 7 

way I have four treatment rooms one of which is 8 

not even big enough to have a dental auxiliary or 9 

assistant in there with me, so we’re very limited 10 

to the scope of dentistry we can practice in this 11 

specific room, the other rooms are so small that 12 

once the chair is put back and the patient is in 13 

the reclined position nobody can leave the room 14 

without putting the chair back up because you 15 

have to walk around the head of the chair.  So 16 

it’s very embarrassing because as a dentist you 17 

know the doctor comes in, might do some dentistry 18 

and then there might be a little break where the 19 

patient is getting numb and I have to excuse 20 

myself to go maybe check a hygienist and the 21 

ergonomics and the flow of my practice is 22 
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significantly weaker because it’s constantly up 1 

and down, up and down and I can’t just there’s no 2 

room for people to get in and get out.  My 3 

friends have modern practices and I bought this 4 

practice it’s been here for 50 something years 5 

and it’s great but I’d like to take it to the 6 

next level, have a more modern, cleaner open 7 

looking practice where patients can have privacy, 8 

you know HIPPA everybody can hear everything 9 

because everything is crammed on top of each 10 

other, it’s 1100 square feet, so any conversation 11 

I’m having with a patient or if I don’t whisper 12 

they’re hearing everything.  We have no privacy 13 

we can’t put doors on because they’re three feet, 14 

you can’t have a hinge that’s opening up into a 15 

three foot hallway or a door that goes right into 16 

the back of a dental chair.  So I’m kind of 17 

cramped and the patients they know and we take 18 

surveys and a lot of patients are seeing the 19 

signs about this possible expansion and they’re 20 

so excited, they’re saying I can’t wait because 21 

we’ve been coming here for 30 years and one of 22 
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the reasons why we don’t refer to our friends is 1 

because it just doesn’t look modern, it looks 2 

dingy, it’s in a little corridor, and I think 3 

from a business standpoint an expansion will 4 

certainly give me more flexibility to grow as a 5 

business but it will allow me to serve my 6 

patients better and I’ll feel better going to 7 

work.   8 

 MR. MCRAE:  I have a couple of photos if 9 

that would help if the members of the Board would 10 

like to look at them kind of illustrating what 11 

the dentist is discussing. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes I think 13 

that would be helpful if you could present that 14 

to Mr. Moy.  I guess one of my concerns or my 15 

problems with this application is that we’re 16 

hearing a lot from the tenant and based on our 17 

standard especially a high standard like a 18 

variance we have to look at the property and the 19 

owner of the property and actually we can’t even 20 

look at the owner of the property just look at 21 

the specifics exceptional conditions of the 22 
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property.  I do hear some descriptions of the 1 

physical property, talking about the physical 2 

aspects of the door, and the hall and things of 3 

that effect but I guess my question is back to 4 

the issue of is there a smaller practice that 5 

could take this space and could continue to use 6 

it as a dental space?  Obviously make certain 7 

modifications that would be necessary, otherwise 8 

obviously it’s maybe a financial hardship for the 9 

tenant and it’s obviously something that would be 10 

positive but the question is does that really 11 

create some sort of exceptional circumstance or 12 

some undue hardship for the owner and is there no 13 

other real option out there? 14 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  Respectfully I don’t 15 

think there’s another option out there, this is 16 

such an unattractive space for any new dentist 17 

fresh coming out of college or an associate 18 

dentist practice, I really don’t think that this 19 

space would be rentable in my professional 20 

opinion.  This space has always been occupied by 21 

a dentist purchasing another practice from this 22 
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suite, I think at this point in the juncture if 1 

this is not granted this stop, this dental 2 

practice will stop. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And is this 4 

space what about the potential financial hardship 5 

of turning this space into residential? 6 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  We’re talking hundreds of 7 

thousands of dollars, there’s structural 8 

modifications that must occur, I don’t know if 9 

you’ve seen the photos but the windows for 10 

emergency egress are more than 60 inches above 11 

floor level, so that makes it not useable for a 12 

residential space.  Not to mention the 13 

reconfiguration of the entire space that’s there 14 

now.   15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I understand 16 

obviously that there would be renovations that 17 

would have to occur I mean we have a lot of cases 18 

where we talk about okay we know that renovations 19 

would have to occur the question is, is there a 20 

way for you to go through or talk with us about 21 

how that the renovations over a period of time 22 
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would not provide any or that it would be a 1 

financial hardship modernized over a period of 2 

time based on the rents that you would get in 3 

those lower level residential units? 4 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  The difficulty in this 5 

situation it is a pre-existing it is a building 6 

that was built in 1954, therefore it’s subject to 7 

the rent control laws of the District of 8 

Columbia, I don’t know how it would be brought 9 

back to the residential use status because we 10 

fill out the mix use applications every year for 11 

the District of Columbia and they collect 1.85 12 

per hundred dollars for the use so I don’t know 13 

how it would be viewed and I don’t know at this 14 

point what the rent that we could charge, it 15 

would be a one bedroom unit essentially and that 16 

achieves right now 1800 dollars per month for us 17 

compared to what the dentist’s office is paying 18 

in their rent it’s less than half. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any other 20 

Board Members have any other questions for the 21 

Applicant? 22 
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 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, one 1 

other question, you just said this and I think I 2 

missed it, when was the building built? 3 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  1954. 4 

 MS. SORG:  Okay thank you. 5 

 MR. HOOD: Madam Chair, so you haven’t had 6 

any discussion with rental housing to see what 7 

the market, well I don’t know if you could go 8 

straight to market rate on rental, so you haven’t 9 

had that discussion with rental housing to see? 10 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  No sir, we have not. 11 

 MR. HOOD:  And right now your one bedroom 12 

going for 1800? 13 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  They are. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any further 15 

questions from Board Members?  Seeing none, then 16 

at this time I’ll turn to the audience, is there 17 

anybody in the audience individuals in support or 18 

in opposition?  Please step forward, have you 19 

filled out your two witness cards?  Okay. 20 

 MR. WOODLEY:  I didn’t… 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Woodley, 22 
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you’re an ANC representative or chair, we get to 1 

you after the Office of Planning.  So, that’s a 2 

point in the procedure that I will turn and see 3 

if anyone’s present from the ANC and we 4 

definitely will still hear from you at some point 5 

during the proceeding, thank you. 6 

 MS. PERRY:  My name is Karen Perry from 7 

ANC-3 (Inaudible can’t hear on the microphone) 8 

I’m sorry for being late I’ve just been stuck on 9 

the metro for the last half hour in the tunnel 10 

between Gallery Place and here.  My name is Karen 11 

Perry I’m here in opposition to granting this 12 

variance, I also live a rent control building two 13 

blocks away as some of you already know.  We also 14 

have a dental practice in our building operating 15 

out of a two bedroom apartment that’s also 1100 16 

square feet, it’s very modern, he has two 17 

hygienists all the modern equipment, does the 18 

bonding, the veneers everything, so it can be 19 

done with new configuration.  But if you notice 20 

our ANC resolution was not based merely upon the 21 

use variance test, it’s based more on sympathy 22 
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and ADA because one of our Commissioner had a 1 

handicapped husband (keepings fading in and out). 2 

 But ADA is important but the suite is accessible 3 

from the building and in the application, the 4 

Applicant argues that you can get more for a 5 

commercial lease, you know but I have a hard time 6 

believing that Bob Cogot and the Smith Family 7 

that really own this building since the 50s are 8 

going to be in the redline anytime soon if they 9 

can’t get any more money for, you know they’re 10 

going to take two more affordable housing units, 11 

rent controlled units out of stock, Ward Three is 12 

supposed to be the housing component for the 13 

District. In fact the Ward Three (inaudible) even 14 

says that the public policy issue is the need for 15 

affordable housing and that is rent controlled 16 

housing and the Brandywine is one of the few rent 17 

controlled buildings left in our area.  The plant 18 

also states that the District Government should 19 

discourage the encroachment of non-residential 20 

uses in to the residential areas, also and I have 21 

this here, DC Code 423505 which is the real 22 
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property code for the District it says a housing 1 

provider may recover procession of a rental unit 2 

for the immediate purpose of discontinuing the 3 

housing use and occupancy of the rental unit so 4 

long as the housing provider shall not resume any 5 

housing or commercial use of the unit for a 6 

continuous 12 month period beginning from the 7 

date that the use is discontinued under this 8 

Section, the housing provider shall not resume 9 

any housing use of the unit other than rental 10 

housing upon resumption of the housing use the 11 

housing provider shall not rent, re-rent the unit 12 

at a greater risk than would have been permitted 13 

under this chapter had the housing use not been 14 

discontinued and the housing provider shall not 15 

demand or receive rent for any rental unit which 16 

the housing provider has repossessed under this 17 

subsection for a 12 month period beginning on the 18 

date the housing provider (inaudible).  So in 19 

essence the two units that would be taken out of 20 

housing couldn’t even be used for a period of 12 21 

months once it was approved by the housing 22 
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administrator and the rental housing 1 

accommodations division which I don’t think the 2 

owners of the Brandywine from what I’ve heard 3 

have not applied for yet to take these units out 4 

of rent control.  Anyway I would urge there is a 5 

conforming use for these units and that is rental 6 

housing and there is a need.  I live two blocks 7 

away, our one bedroom units now, the one next to 8 

me is vacant it’s a one bedroom it’s renting for 9 

2350.  Every time a unit is vacant in the 10 

District for a period of one year you can raise 11 

the rent 30% and yes it would cost money to 12 

probably to put it back to this one bedroom to 13 

housing use but we do need rental housing, my 14 

building is more than 97% occupied, I mean there 15 

is a need and there’s a need for affordable 16 

units.  While 1800 is a lot you know when two 17 

girls share an apartment as we have in our 18 

building of three people with one bedroom are 19 

committed or a young family, the 1800 does work. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 21 

much; do Board Members have any questions for Ms. 22 
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Perry? 1 

 MR. HOOD:  Ms. Perry is this; I’m just 2 

curious, I know Mr. Woodley’s speaking for the 3 

ANC but is this in your SMD? 4 

 MS. PERRY:  No it’s not, it an adjoining 5 

SMD? 6 

 MR. HOOD:  Did you abstain or vote 7 

against? 8 

 MS. PERRY:  I voted against this. 9 

 MR. HOOD:  Okay thank you, thank you 10 

Madam Chair. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No further 12 

questions?  Thank you then at this time we’ll 13 

turn to the Office of Planning. 14 

 MR. JESICK: Thank you Madam Chair, 15 

Members of the Board, my name is Matt Jesick.  16 

The Office Planning does sympathize with Dr. 17 

Schwartz and his inheritance of an outdated 18 

dental space however as with any user variance we 19 

must evaluate this one using the three part 20 

variance test and we find that the application 21 

does not meet that test.  As the Board has 22 
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already noted there are no unique or exceptional 1 

conditions about the property and because that 2 

first part of the test is directly linked to the 3 

second part of the test, the second part of the 4 

test also cannot be met and that there’s no undue 5 

hardship of the owner of the property, in fact 6 

the floor area in question is currently being 7 

used for a conforming use residential apartments 8 

we don’t see a reason why that conforming use 9 

cannot be continued into the future and be 10 

replaced by a non-conforming use.  In regard to 11 

the third part of the test we think that there 12 

would probably little impact to the public good 13 

if the dentist practice were to expand however we 14 

do feel that expansion would impair the intent of 15 

the Zoning Regulations, while a non-conforming 16 

use may continue in its existing space it would 17 

clearly go against the intent of Section 2002 to 18 

expand to that non-conforming use, so we find 19 

that the third part of the test is also not met, 20 

so we are recommending denial of the application 21 

but I would be happy to take any questions.   22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Does the 1 

Applicant have any questions for the Office of 2 

Planning? 3 

 MR. MCRAE:  Questions or rebuttal or 4 

both? 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Only questions 6 

at this time, you’ll have a chance at the end to 7 

have closing remarks. 8 

 MR. MCRAE:  In that case I have no 9 

questions. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 11 

Members have any questions for the Office of 12 

Planning?   13 

 MR. HOOD:  Yes Madam Chair, Mr. Jesick 14 

I’m just curious have you had a conversation with 15 

Mr. Parker and the ZRR rewrite crew over at the 16 

Office of Planning?  I know the Zoning Commission 17 

has taken major effort in telling some 18 

neighborhoods and everything, telling things to 19 

specific neighborhoods and has that been 20 

discussed in this situation, I know right now 21 

what we have before us, and I’m sure (inaudible) 22 
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before us but is that an initiative to you have 1 

spoken with Mr. Parker about and as far as 2 

dealing with the ZRR and would this be applicable 3 

or is the Zoning Commission in the process of 4 

making something so this kind of change could be 5 

adaptable? 6 

 MR. JESICK:  As I stated in my report the 7 

Office of Planning is not opposed to limited non-8 

residential uses going into residential zones, 9 

the principle of that, as you note the current 10 

regulations do not allow it, under the proposed 11 

Zoning Review and rewrite my understanding is 12 

that this area would be too close to the C3A Zone 13 

along Connecticut Avenue this can be seen on page 14 

4 of the OP Report to qualify for what is being 15 

proposed the limited non-residential uses in 16 

residential zones.   17 

 MR. HOOD:  So let me just Mr. Jesick, so 18 

you have had the discussion with Mr. Parker and 19 

the ZRR crew? 20 

 MR. JESICK:  Not Mr. Parker specifically 21 

but other members of the Zoning Review Team. 22 
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 MR. HOOD:  Actually you know, and I’m not 1 

sure which way we’re going Madam Chair, I’d 2 

really like for you to have a discussion with Mr. 3 

Parker, I’m not discounting the other crew but I 4 

know in my conversations with him and I don’t 5 

want to put anything in this, what he said to us 6 

that specifically remember about his whole thing 7 

we’re tailoring stuff to fit different 8 

neighborhoods and I think that’s the way we’re 9 

going even though we haven’t got there and I’m 10 

sure Ms. Moldenhauer would tell me that’s not 11 

before you today because you have to operate 12 

within the scope of the regulations you have 13 

before you, well I agree with that but we’re so 14 

close to, well I don’t know how close we are, but 15 

let me take that back we’re in the process of 16 

completing this and I’m just wondering if in the 17 

process of completing would that allow for them 18 

to be able to do what’s needed.  Because I can 19 

tell you when I look at those pictures and I’m 20 

not using the sympathetic and I understand what 21 

Ms. Perry and everybody is saying but when 22 
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somebody is working in your mouth you want them 1 

to be as comfortable as possible because when 2 

they slip you’re the one that’s going to fill it 3 

and I think the dentist brings up some good 4 

points.  I will tell you as far as the 5 

embarrassing factor being able to come and feel 6 

comfortable, most dentists now say that when you 7 

come we lessen the pain and most people, I don’t 8 

know maybe everybody don’t feel like I do but 9 

when somebody is working on your mouth you want 10 

them to be comfortable so I would like for you to 11 

have that conversation with Mr. Parker Madam 12 

Chair and I hope that doesn’t delay anything on 13 

how the Board’s going to move, so anyway, thank 14 

you. 15 

 MS. SORG:  I might ask Madam Chair a sort 16 

of follow up question of Mr. Jesick, you know I 17 

grew up going to the doctor and the dentist in 18 

this corridor of Connecticut Avenue and I know 19 

there’s a lot of medial office here and so I’m 20 

just surprised or I’m wondering whether and this 21 

is a concentrated use from my understanding that 22 
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is grown up fairly organically is there no 1 

provision in the regulations for medical offices 2 

specifically? 3 

 MR. JESICK:  That’s correct I went 4 

through the regulations in great detail to try 5 

and find some way that this use could be 6 

permitted unfortunately I think the use variance 7 

is the only mechanism to allow it and again on 8 

its face just the expansion of a non-conforming 9 

use clearly violates the intent of section 2002. 10 

 We do realize that this Connecticut Avenue 11 

corridor has maybe a slightly different character 12 

than other places in that there may be these 13 

occasional non-residential uses in the apartment 14 

buildings however the regulations don’t really 15 

allow for those uses to expand, that’s why we 16 

arrived at the recommendation that we came to. 17 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  What about 19 

Dentistry as a home occupation? 20 

 MR. JESICK:  That is a use that’s 21 

allowed. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  In this zone, I 1 

mean it is permitted as a home occupation in this 2 

zone. 3 

 MR. JESICK: Right, no indication was 4 

given that Dr. Schwartz lives on the property if 5 

he does that may be an option that the Applicant 6 

could pursue. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Schwartz do 8 

you live on the property? 9 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  No. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do you live in 11 

the District? 12 

 MR. SCHWARTZ: Nope, I was born in the 13 

District. 14 

 MR. HOOD:  Does any one of your hygienist 15 

live on the property? 16 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Yep. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Sorry, just 18 

flipping through the Regs.  I just have a follow 19 

up question.  Is the historical use of this space 20 

that would qualify for testimony from both the 21 

property owner and the architect and Mr. Schwartz 22 
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about the historical use since 1954 of this space 1 

as a dental office and the specific plumbing and 2 

layout that is created because of that, do you 3 

think that would maybe satisfy the first prong of 4 

the test as kind of something that’s exceptional 5 

since obviously the residential area used to be 6 

commercial was then switched over to residential 7 

and now they’re trying to switch that back or 8 

because of the switch you don’t find that now to 9 

be persuasive? 10 

 MR. JESICK:  I do not find that to be 11 

persuasive, if that were the case if the very 12 

presence of the dentist office could be construed 13 

as a unique circumstance then every non-14 

conforming use would be unique, every non-15 

conforming use could expand to whatever size they 16 

felt was appropriate it would render moot, you 17 

know the entire non-conforming use provisions of 18 

Chapter 20, so no I do not find that compelling. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you I’m 20 

struggling with that as well, so I appreciate you 21 

testifying about that issue.  Any other Board 22 
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questions for the Office of Planning?   1 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair I don’t have 2 

questions for the Office of Planning but I do 3 

want to go back to a couple of questions for the 4 

Applicant. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yeah, I just 6 

want to make sure there are no other questions 7 

for OP?  Let me before we go back to the 8 

Applicant we’re going to go to the ANC and then 9 

we’ll have closing remarks and final questions 10 

from the Board Members for the Applicant.  So now 11 

I’d like to turn to Mr. Whitley, Commissioner 12 

Whitley from ANC 3-F. 13 

 MR. WHITLEY:  We considered this matter 14 

as part of our normal routine and however we did 15 

have opportunity to discuss it amongst each other 16 

as to how we felt about this profession activity 17 

in the buildings and are well aware, I live 18 

across at 4600 and we have a dentist office that 19 

this is a typical proper use of space on the 20 

lower floor particularly in these apartment 21 

buildings and my feeling is that the conclusion 22 
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of the group was except for a vote that it would 1 

be a real hardship to present the building with a 2 

denial of this situation and while I’m not 3 

questioning the literal interpretation of the 4 

matter there must be room for dealing with the 5 

hardship realities of the circumstances as the 6 

landlord sees them and as the dentist sees them 7 

so we voted and I believe it’s a definite 8 

commitment on our part to support these what you 9 

might call ancillary use associated necessary use 10 

and dentists are particularly valuable if they’re 11 

handy and so I think having the dentist in this 12 

building is a very important value that should be 13 

sustained and that was on the basis that we voted 14 

for it. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any Board 16 

Members have any questions for the ANC 17 

Commissioner?  Seeing none I just want to 18 

reference that we do have a letter of support 19 

from the ANC 3-F our “Exhibit No. 28” which 20 

illustrates that at a duly called and noticed 21 

meeting on March 21, 2011, the ANC voted 5 to 1 22 
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to 1 of the quorum present to support the 1 

application for a variance and so that would 2 

receive great weight.  That being said we’ll turn 3 

back to the Applicant before your closing remarks 4 

and any rebuttal from OP and from witnesses I 5 

think Board Members may have some questions which 6 

may provide some additional kind of points for 7 

our closing, Ms. Sorg. 8 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, just a 9 

couple of additional questions, I wanted to go 10 

back to the issue of the affordable rental units 11 

that Ms. Perry brought up and if you could, I’m 12 

not sure if I missed something here, the two 13 

units that are being proposed in the expansion 14 

here are they vacant currently?  And how long? 15 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  They’ve been vacant for 16 

more than 12 months. 17 

 MS. SORG:  And these two units are or 18 

were part of the required affordable rental 19 

units? 20 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  One of which was a part 21 

of the regular dental suite it was unit number 22 
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419 it’s the only studio, I’ll call a studio unit 1 

in the entire structure from the previous dentist 2 

that was there it was a part of that office 3 

suite, in 2002 it was attempted to be converted 4 

into a studio unit and since 2002 we’ve had one 5 

occupant in that particular area, I don’t think 6 

it works very well. 7 

 MS. SORG:  And the other unit? 8 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  The other unit is a 9 

standard two bedroom unit. 10 

 MS. SORG:  And both are among the 11 

affordable rental units? 12 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  Yes. 13 

 MS. SORG:  Okay, so if you were to make 14 

this change you would have to go through the 15 

correct channels to request that as well, have 16 

you started on that process? 17 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  We have not started on 18 

that process on the advice of counsel to go 19 

through this hearing first. 20 

 MR. MCRAE:  That was our opinion was we 21 

didn’t see a purpose when we didn’t know if we 22 
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had just the fundamental permission to do it 1 

under the use of the building to then go to the 2 

rental housing office and start requesting 3 

changes. 4 

 MS. SORG:  Sure fair enough.  Okay thank 5 

you. 6 

 MR. HINKLE:  Madam Chair if I could 7 

question to the Dentist, Dr. Schwartz this is an 8 

expansion of the physical space that we’re 9 

discussing but can you discuss a little bit, are 10 

you looking at expanding your staff, additional 11 

patients and I guess my second question is how do 12 

they get into the building, does everybody come 13 

from the outside or is it from internal and 14 

external that they enter the building? 15 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Okay great question, most 16 

patients who do not live in the building come 17 

from the entrance on Brandywine Street, we have a 18 

walk up patio which makes this situation really 19 

nice for Connecticut Avenue for people to walk up 20 

Brandywine and just walk right into our office, 21 

no stairs, no steps just a little ramp it’s a 22 
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piece of cake.  I think the natural progression 1 

of an expansion will give me the flexibility to 2 

continue to grow the practice, right now it’s 3 

being restricted by our physical plant, and in 4 

time I suspect I will have to add an additional 5 

employee or may another doctor and I think that’s 6 

a great think because I’m a young man I’m going 7 

to be 40 years old this summer and I take a lot 8 

of pride that my practice supports 7 families 9 

right now and I take it very seriously that I 10 

look at every family that people work with us and 11 

know that this practice that I’m serving is 12 

providing living for all of my team members so I 13 

think that would great if an expansion allows us 14 

to serve our patients better and the business 15 

grows and we can be part of the community. 16 

 MR. HINKLE:  Thank you, I think I heard 17 

you currently have 1100 patients is that correct? 18 

 DR. SCHWARTZ:  That was just an arbitrary 19 

estimate we’re probably in between 1000 and 1200 20 

probably. 21 

 MR. HINKLE:  Okay what could the space 22 
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allow in terms of…? 1 

 DR. SCHWARTZ:  The space right now? 2 

 MR. HINKLE:  The proposed space. 3 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  If we end up treating more 4 

than 2000 patients I would definitely have to add 5 

another doctor. 6 

 MR. HINKLE:  Okay thank you. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I’m sorry I’m 8 

just trying to, one thing I was looking at it’s  9 

kind of a question in my head, and I’ll kind of 10 

look to OP maybe I’m sorry OAG to kind of jump in 11 

 here but I was looking at the matter of right us 12 

e in an R-4 this is R-5 so it would be inclusive 13 

would be a clinic for humans under Section G for 14 

R-4 and clinic for humans is then defined as a, 15 

what is it? 16 

 MS. MONROE:  I’m going to read it because 17 

I’m not sure it’s going to work but  it might, 18 

briefly this is what it says, definition of 19 

clinic a building or part of a building which 20 

members of the medical or dental professions are 21 

associated for the purpose of conducting a joint 22 
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practice of the professions, each clinic shall 1 

contain a diagnostic center and in addition may 2 

contain research, educational, minor surgical or 3 

treatment facilities provided that all the 4 

facilities are limited to the treatment and care 5 

of outpatients, then it says, this is kind of a 6 

proviso, the term clinic shall be limited to 7 

those buildings in which the joint practice of 8 

medical or dental professions is conducted in 9 

such a manner that all fees for services rendered 10 

are established by and paid to a common business 11 

office without direct payment of the fees to 12 

individuals practitioners and shall not include a 13 

building in which the separate and individual 14 

practice of the above professions is conducted, 15 

no. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So does that 17 

apply to your building in regards to the other 18 

offices or other dental offices now?  It doesn’t 19 

apply.   20 

 MS. SORG:  Maybe I’m having some lack of 21 

clarity on the reading here, but if the second 22 
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part of the definition is what we’re looking at 1 

right?  Okay, so it says joint practice of 2 

medical or dental professions is conducted in 3 

such a manner that all fees for services rendered 4 

are established by and paid to a common business 5 

office without direct payment of fees to the 6 

individual practitioners, that’s okay in this 7 

case right? 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think based 9 

on what I just asked the Applicant I think that’s 10 

a single practice, no practices.  Is that what 11 

I’m hearing from the testimony of the Applicant? 12 

 MR. ADAMAVAGE:  Correct this is just it’s 13 

an apartment building with a dental suite inside 14 

so his patient’s pay him.   15 

 MS. SORG:  When I come to have my teeth 16 

cleaned by you and I write a check, what do I 17 

write in the check? 18 

 MR. SCHWARTZ:  Dr. Adam Schwartz or 19 

Brandywine Dental Care. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: Well let’s do 21 

this I think that what I’ve heard so far and 22 
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obviously Mr. McRae I think you have some closing 1 

remarks but at the same time I think that we 2 

heard from Chairman Hood asking OP for some 3 

additional information from Mr. Parker to 4 

supplement the record in that way, I think that 5 

we’d like some more time to kind of review and 6 

maybe the Applicant would as well whether or not 7 

it would fall within a clinic if it doesn’t it 8 

doesn’t but if it does obviously that is a 9 

potential benefit and then I think that, I’d like 10 

maybe to see from the Applicant some more, an 11 

additional submission talking about how the 12 

property satisfies the first prong I think that 13 

what Mr. Jesick was saying to me right now seems 14 

very logical I mean we have a single standard for 15 

variances and we have to apply that uniformly 16 

across the board and while I am sympathetic 17 

obviously to the issues here and we have support 18 

from the ANC we do have an opposition I feel as 19 

though there is a question as to whether or not 20 

the property here is demonstrated as unique 21 

especially considering the fact that these units 22 
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are currently being used as residential while 1 

maybe they’re vacant they have been converted and 2 

so what about the property per se then is 3 

exceptional and would create the hardship here 4 

especially when you’re talking about a .4% the 5 

entire property is that really going to create a 6 

hardship it’s such a small percentage maybe it’s 7 

really not and that’s something I’d like to maybe 8 

see some more detail on.  But if you’d like you 9 

can have closing remarks now but I think what 10 

we’ll also do is we’re going to postpone this 11 

case to another date where maybe we can have some 12 

additional submissions provided to us.   13 

 MR. MCRAE:  Okay thank you Madam Chair, I 14 

do have some closing remarks specifically in 15 

rebuttal to the OP report if I can start with the 16 

third prong first.  We’ve heard that OP believes 17 

that this is going to be contrary to the general 18 

purpose intent of the Zoning Regulations because 19 

it goes against Section 2002 but that’s the very 20 

Section of the Zoning Regulation that we were 21 

requesting a variance from and we believe that 22 
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totality of the Zoning Plan for the District of 1 

Columbia as maybe evidence by the fact that these 2 

dental offices are in these large apartment 3 

buildings up and down that stretch of Connecticut 4 

Avenue is consistent with the general plan in the 5 

R-5 zone this is a residential community, the 6 

building is sort of a community unto itself as 7 

well as part of the larger neighborhood that 8 

surrounds it and having the dental facility as 9 

part of the amenities that are available to the 10 

residents of the building and it’s essential part 11 

of the fabric of the residential character and 12 

quality of the building.  So I at least struggled 13 

with understanding how the very Section that 14 

we’re requesting a variance from I the reason why 15 

we don’t satisfy the third prong. As for the 16 

first prong I say this with the understanding 17 

that we are going to likely be preparing 18 

additional submissions on this point I would 19 

submit that this is probably not the generic sort 20 

of situation that the Zoning Regs were intended 21 

to address, I’m sure there isn’t any one single 22 
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standard.  I guess what I would say is there may 1 

be different opinions about the degree to which 2 

we’ve shown an economic or other hardship or the 3 

uniqueness or extraordinariness of the situation. 4 

 I don’t think that there’s been a zero shown of 5 

that, I think this is a pretty unique situation 6 

where you have a dental office that has always 7 

been part of this building, it’s something that 8 

every resident of the building ever since the 9 

building was constructed as come to know an 10 

expect and there’s a very real possibility that 11 

if the dental practice isn’t allowed to expand to 12 

a size that accommodates its existing patient 13 

load with modern dentistry practices that that 14 

amenity will be lost to the building and so it 15 

maybe what I reference this as to a de minimis 16 

situation was in respect to floor area, square 17 

area of the building it represents more than .4% 18 

in terms of the economic importance to the owner, 19 

but the big picture is that you have a 300 plus 20 

unit apartment building that has a dentist office 21 

in it and if the relief we’re requesting is 22 
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granted you’ll have a 300 plus unit apartment 1 

building with a dental office in it and I think 2 

Mr. Whitley’s point is I would like to say that I 3 

find that persuasive I know I’m not sitting where 4 

you are but this is a situation where to preserve 5 

what the owner has is something that we believe 6 

is a fair and reasonable request. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you I 8 

think I kind of outlined a couple of things that 9 

Board Members have requested.  Is there anything 10 

else that Board Members would like to see from 11 

the Applicant prior to a decision on this case?  12 

Would OP I’d like to set this for decision on the 13 

12th, would OP be able to provide us a 14 

supplemental report addressing Commissioner 15 

Hood’s questions prior to the 12th which would be 16 

hold on what’s that Friday.  Would OP then be 17 

able to get us a supplemental report by the 7th? 18 

 MR. JESICK: Yes that’s fine. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, and then 20 

the Applicant can get us any additional 21 

submissions that they would like, we’ll leave the 22 
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record open for them to address some of the 1 

questions of the Board and by the 7th as well. 2 

 MR. MCRAE:  That’s fine we can do that. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So put this on 4 

for decision on the 12th. 5 

 MS. PERRY: Ms. Moldenhauer may I type my 6 

comments and put them into the record? 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes we’ll put 8 

them into the record as well, so pretty much what 9 

we’ll do is we’ll leave the record completely 10 

open we’re not going to close the record at this 11 

time and that way I don’t have to identify each 12 

element that we’re going to leave the record open 13 

for and everything will be in by the 7th so that 14 

we can have this for decision on the 12th.  Thank 15 

you very much.  I believe that is the conclusion 16 

of our cases for this morning so we will 17 

reconvene at 1 o’clock. 18 

P.M. Session 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This meeting 20 

will please come to order good morning ladies and 21 

gentleman.  This is the March 29, 2011, Public 22 



86 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

Meeting of the Board of Zoning Adjustments for 1 

the District of Columbia.  My name is Meredith 2 

Moldenhauer, Chairperson, joining me today to my 3 

right is Jeffrey Hinkle, Representative of the 4 

National Capital Planning Commission, to my left 5 

is Vice Chairperson Nicole Sorg, Mayoral 6 

Appointee, and to her left is Conrad Schlater, 7 

Representative of the Zoning Commission. Copies 8 

of today’s meeting agenda are available to you 9 

and are located to my left in the wall bin near 10 

the door.  We do not take any public testimony at 11 

our meeting unless the Board asks someone to come 12 

forward.  Please be advised this proceeding is 13 

being recorded by a court reporter and is also 14 

being webcast live, accordingly we must ask you 15 

to refrain from any disturbing noises or actions 16 

in the hearing room. Please turn off all cell 17 

phones and beepers at this time.  Mr. Secretary, 18 

do we have any preliminary matters?  19 

 MR. MOY:  Not at this time for this 20 

session Madam Chair. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: Okay then we can 22 
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call the first decision case for this afternoon. 1 

Appeal No. 18114 2 

 MR. MOY:  The first of the three cases 3 

for decision for the afternoon session Madam 4 

Chair is Appeal No. 18114, of Ward Five 5 

Improvement Association, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3100 6 

and 3101 from an April 21, 2010 decision by the 7 

Zoning Administrator to grant certificates of 8 

occupancy no. 1001838 and 1002471 for a 9 

restaurant with night club not a sexually 10 

oriented business establishment in the CM-2 11 

District at premises 2127 Queens Chapel Road, 12 

N.E. property located in (Square 4258, Lot 34).  13 

At the Boards last decision meeting on February 14 

8, 2011, the Board deliberated and rescheduled 15 

its decision on April 5, 2011, and requested an 16 

additional Board Member participate on the appeal 17 

by reading the full record.  During the month of 18 

March the Board rescheduled its decision to March 19 

29th, to accommodate a potential lack of a quorum 20 

on April 5th, the Board is to act on the merits of 21 

the appeal of the Administrators decision, and 22 
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that completes Staff’s briefing Madam Chair. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 2 

much Mr. Moy as indicated we have requested a 3 

Board Member to read the record and seeing that 4 

we’ve already had two prior discussions about the 5 

decision on this case I’ll turn to Ms. Sorg to 6 

provide her review of the record and start off 7 

our deliberation.   8 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, before 9 

I get into my deliberations on the case I would 10 

like to make one disclosure on the record 11 

regarding the case, my firm has worked together 12 

with in our role as architect and designer has 13 

worked together with a company owned by one of 14 

the owners of the Stadium Club, Mr. Keith Forney 15 

on two separate occasions in which they were the 16 

contractor.  We aren’t currently doing any work 17 

with him or his company and we’re not hired by 18 

them in any way and I don’t foresee future work, 19 

that being said I think that I can remain 20 

balanced and impartial in my analysis of the case 21 

but certainly I would open it up to any comments 22 
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or discussion from the Board. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you for 2 

that disclosure I have no issues and if you 3 

indicate you can be impartial I have full faith 4 

in that, any other comments?  Seeing none. 5 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair I 6 

appreciate it, so I will continue.  I will also 7 

note for the record that I carefully reviewed all 8 

the filings in this case as well as the video and 9 

written testimony that were taken in the three 10 

previous meetings, one hearing and two public 11 

meeting for a decision.  To me there’s a couple 12 

of central questions that I asked myself, the 13 

first and sort of at the crux of this issue is 14 

did the ZA do proper due diligence and did he 15 

understand the definition of sexually oriented 16 

business establishment as it’s laid out in 11 17 

DCMR 199.1.  Did he demonstrate that he fully 18 

understood the definition, I believe he did and 19 

the way that I come to that conclusion is through 20 

a holistic look at his testimony in which I can 21 

pick out a process which he followed that I 22 
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believe in this case to be reasonable for example 1 

he first testified at least twice in the record 2 

that he reviewed the definition set forth in 3 

199.1 having to do with sexually oriented 4 

business establishments, sexually oriented 5 

activities and specified anatomical areas 6 

specifically what activity to be conducted and 7 

the type of entertainment occurring.  He was very 8 

clear in my opinion that he understood those 9 

regulations and those definitions and also 10 

testified that he did not have confusion or 11 

misapprehension of the Zoning Regulations and the 12 

ABAR regulations which while they may be in 13 

agreement are obviously not under the same code. 14 

 With regard to his process in sum to me, his 15 

testimony that he reviewed the definition set 16 

forth in the regulation, reviewed the application 17 

materials which the Applicant submitted, 18 

consulted with counsel, he also testified he 19 

spoke via telephone and met with representatives 20 

in person to discuss the use to insure that would 21 

come under the Zoning Regulations as well as 22 
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elicited further representation in addition to 1 

the application in which the owners of the 2 

establishment insured that their operation would 3 

continue, would be under the regulation, would be 4 

in strict compliance with the Zoning Code, I find 5 

that that is a reasonable process in a case in 6 

which it does merit extraordinary attention 7 

because of the sensitive nature of the 8 

establishment, so do I believe that he conducted 9 

due diligence and therefore issued his C of O 10 

rightly, I do.  That of course doesn’t mean that, 11 

obviously you’ve discussed this on the dais 12 

prior, that it doesn’t mean that it hasn’t come 13 

to light that there have been infractions that 14 

may warrant whatever enforcement actions so 15 

that’s one point.  In addition, you know I asked 16 

the question did he, I asked myself the question, 17 

you know, did the ZA miss something further in 18 

the definition of specified sexual activity which 19 

is, I think, what is in the central question in 20 

the nuance of the definition that comes out in 21 

the California Steakhouse case and what that gets 22 
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at, and I don’t think he is and I believe, I 1 

don’t think that he did.  Finally another 2 

question related to me, should the ZA have 3 

followed up on the concern that was expressed?  I 4 

think that similar to the way that I found his 5 

process in reviewing the application for the C of 6 

O, he illustrated a process for how he judges 7 

concern that is expressed over an issue or 8 

project, or a C of O that he’s looking at, and in 9 

his testimony he described that his process for 10 

dealing with concerns in which, you know, he says 11 

that he looked for a pattern of concerns from 12 

multiple people as well as substantiation of 13 

concern by an investigative body to me that would 14 

be MPD or somebody similar, I found that process 15 

also to be reasonable and so in sum I think in 16 

this case I come down in agreement with Mr. 17 

Schlater that the judgment that this was not a 18 

SOBE and that the, however counter intuitive that 19 

definition may be which you all have discussed on 20 

the record a couple of times that the ZA did 21 

issue his C of O rightly, thank you. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any other 1 

Board Members want to add any additional 2 

deliberation or any additional comments?  I don’t 3 

believe that its really necessary to kind of 4 

rehash all of the different deliberations as we 5 

said earlier, I think what we should do is call 6 

for a vote and then we will have to identify the 7 

next step in the process from that, so why don’t 8 

we, is there a motion?  Does anyone want to 9 

present the motion? 10 

 MR. SCHLATER:  Madam Chair I move to deny 11 

the appeal of Ward Five Improvement Association 12 

Case No. 18114. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  A motion has 14 

been made is there a second?  15 

 MS. SORG: Second. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  A motion has 17 

been made and seconded, all those in favor say 18 

aye. 19 

 MS. SORG:  Aye. 20 

 MR. SCHLATER:  Aye. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All those 22 
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opposed, oppose.   1 

 MR. HINKLE:  Oppose 2 

 MR. MOY:  The staff would record the vote 3 

at 2 to 2 to 1 on motion of Mr. Schlater to deny 4 

the appeal seconded the motion Ms. Sorg, two 5 

members who are opposed to the motion is Ms. 6 

Moldenhauer and Mr. Hinkle, and no other Board 7 

Members were on the Board.  So again the motion 8 

fails for lack of a majority vote at 2 to 2 to 1. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think 10 

procedural we’ll then I’ll submit a motion, a 11 

motion to grant this appeal, a motion has been 12 

made is there a second? 13 

 MR. HINKLE:  Second. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Motion has been 15 

made and seconded, all those in favor say aye, 16 

aye. 17 

 MR. HINKLE:  Aye. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All those 19 

opposed. 20 

 MR. MOY:  The staff recorded the vote as 21 

also at 2 to 2 to 1 on the motion of the 22 
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Chairperson Ms. Moldenhauer to grant the appeal, 1 

seconded the motion Mr. Hinkle, opposed to that 2 

motion Ms. Sorg and Mr. Schlater. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So 4 

unfortunately this case continues and what we’ll 5 

have to do is I know that the mayor and the 6 

council are working hard to get us our fifth 7 

Board Member, our tie breaking Board Member so 8 

why don’t we postpone this case, I don’t know if 9 

we’re going to actually have them prior to maybe 10 

when I will not be here for a period of time so 11 

why don’t we reschedule this case to when I’ll be 12 

back and maybe before the summer ends so let’s 13 

reschedule this for sometime then, let’s say like 14 

the first week of July., then we’ll be giving 15 

ourselves plenty of time.  I don’t know if we 16 

actually have our calendar out that far but why 17 

don’t we just say we’ll scheduled it for the 18 

first Tuesday in July and we can pull that date 19 

at a later time. 20 

 MR. MOY:  My strong suspicion is that 21 

that first hearing in July most probably will be 22 
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July the 12th.   1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, that will 2 

be our decision day, one of our decision days in 3 

July. 4 

 MR. MOY:  Okay thank you. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you, the 6 

next case for decision this afternoon. 7 

Appeal No. 18181 8 

 MR. MOY:  That would be Appeal No. 18181 9 

of AMM Holdings, Inc., pursuant to 11 DCMR 3100 10 

and 3101 from a November 18, 2010, decision by 11 

the Zoning Administrator, Department of Consumer 12 

and Regulatory Affairs to issue a stop work order 13 

to stop the construction of a new 3 unit 14 

apartment building in the R-4 District at 15 

premises 527 Irving Street, N.W., property’s 16 

located in (Square 3048, Lot 63).  On March 8th, 17 

2011, the Board completed public testimony, 18 

closed the record and scheduled this decision on 19 

March 29th, the Board requested additional 20 

information to supplement the record from the 21 

Appellant and also allowing response filings.  In 22 
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your record Madam Chair in your case folders 1 

there are two filings, one from the Appellant 2 

dated March 17, 2011, identified as “Exhibit 15” 3 

and a filing from the Appellee dated March 24, 4 

“Exhibit No. 16” The Board is to act on the 5 

merits of the appeal, the appeal, the decision by 6 

the Zoning Administrator to issue a stop work 7 

order, and that completes the Staff’s briefing 8 

Madam Chair. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 10 

much Mr. Moy, I see Mr. Nappo coming up, this is 11 

a public meeting so this is just a discussion 12 

amongst the Board Members we don’t take any 13 

public testimony it’s not a public hearing, so 14 

obviously if we had any questions we could call 15 

on you but at this point in time we simply going 16 

to discuss amongst ourselves during a 17 

deliberation phase.  So that being said I’ll 18 

start us off in regards to the deliberation of 19 

this case.  What we have here is we have a case 20 

where the Appellant has requested that the Board 21 

find an equitable remedy for them, they’ve relied 22 
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on two different legal theories, one being a 1 

estoppels and one being laches, I think one of 2 

the challenges here is that as many cases say the 3 

Zoning Regulations and because of general public 4 

interest it’s very unusual that a estoppels and 5 

laches are judicially favored in this type of 6 

situation.  That being said we have to evaluate 7 

this case based on either of those standards and 8 

determine, you know whether or not the Appellant 9 

has made a strong case for an equitable type of 10 

relief.  In regards to estoppels which I think is 11 

more applicable than the laches argument here, we 12 

will have to show that one the party acted in 13 

good faith, two on affirmative acts of a 14 

municipal corporation, three making expensive and 15 

permanent improvements in reliant thereon and 16 

four equities strong favor the party invoking the 17 

doctrine.  I think here, you know, we have an 18 

individual who does a lot of development in the 19 

area and we asked that specifically during the 20 

hearing, but he has never previously done new 21 

construction and he was acting in good faith, I 22 
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don’t think there was any malicious or fraudulent 1 

means in which he was trying to obtain this 2 

initial permit nor the second permit for the deck 3 

so I think that first standard is met, the DCRA, 4 

the government agency did affirmatively act not 5 

just once but twice issuing one permit that went 6 

through Zoning review and then a second permit 7 

that went through zoning review.  The next 8 

question is kind of a two prong question did he 9 

make expensive and permanent improvements, it’s 10 

very obviously we have the additional submission 11 

going through some of the financials of the 12 

project, yes obviously there’s a brand new 13 

building that was built, it was built as a three 14 

unit project versus a permitted flat or a two 15 

unit project then I think, you know, some of the 16 

questions that become more challenging is did he 17 

truly reasonably rely upon the issuance and were 18 

his actions reasonable in relying upon the 19 

issuance of a permit or should he have 20 

potentially done more to do due diligence, you 21 

know, there was an affidavit we had inquired 22 
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about his engineer who had signed the drawings 1 

and whether or not his engineer was acting in 2 

good faith or whether he was reasonable in 3 

relying upon his engineers expertise or maybe 4 

lack thereof expertise and in the affidavit that 5 

we got kind of I think draws in to question how 6 

reasonable was he to rely on this gentleman in 7 

regards to his knowledge or what type of review 8 

he did and then the last element is does the 9 

equity strongly favor the party invoking the 10 

doctrine, there is a balancing test in my view of 11 

here he got two permits, he then built the 12 

building where the envelope the physical 13 

structure of the building is built as a matter of 14 

right whether it’s a flat or whether it’s a three 15 

unit building, there’s really no change in that 16 

regard so there’s no negative public affect in 17 

that regard, you don’t have any community outcry 18 

against this project it was discovered by the 19 

ZA’s staff after the second permit had gone 20 

through the process, so and the major issue is 21 

potentially in regards to the fact that this is 22 
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going to create a three unit building where only 1 

a two unit density is permitted and balancing 2 

those issues.  I have mixed feelings here I think 3 

that it’s a case where I would have preferred to 4 

have we had asked I think the applicant this 5 

specific question why didn’t you bring this as a 6 

variance, and they said we want an equitable 7 

remedy but I think it creates a challenge for us 8 

where we do have (inaudible) that says it’s very 9 

rare that in these zoning situations where we 10 

give equitable remedies, we do however hear 11 

variances all the time each Tuesday we have a 12 

whole bunch of different cases like that.  So I 13 

think it hamstrings the Board in regards as to 14 

how we can evaluate this case, not having 15 

potentially both being able to potentially go one 16 

way or another, and say okay well maybe we can’t 17 

grant equities but we’ll say let’s go through the 18 

variance standard, so I think that’s a factor 19 

which we can’t control obviously the Applicant 20 

has the right to pursue whatever arguments they 21 

want but I do want to just put on the record that 22 
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I think it does limit our ability to review this 1 

case and the question is that do we feel as 2 

though they satisfied the standard and do we 3 

think that because this building is sufficient I 4 

regards to the fact that it does meet all of the 5 

zoning requirement other than the density of two 6 

versus three, do the equities strongly then favor 7 

allowing him to move forward or not, and I’m 8 

going to kind of leave that general framework out 9 

there for everybody and then open up for further 10 

deliberation.   11 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair, you 12 

know I feel like I’m sort of in the same boat as 13 

you are with regard to having mixed feelings 14 

here, I’m going to kind of maybe work backwards 15 

from some of the points that you made.  The last 16 

point that you discussed was about if there had 17 

been a variance requested in this case and you 18 

know the extent of the effect of a three unit 19 

building where a two unit building would have 20 

been permitted as a matter of right.  I think 21 

there’s probably one other piece to that which is 22 
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the parking piece also not huge, we’re not 1 

talking like 20 spaces instead of two but I think 2 

that there is something important to be said 3 

about that which is even though the density is 4 

not very much greater than that would be allowed 5 

a matter of right, I think that one of the 6 

critical pieces of the variance process is that 7 

it’s a public process and it invites public 8 

comment and in this case that would be 9 

disallowed, so to me that’s a concern and you now 10 

I think the other piece that I’m sort of ready to 11 

comment on is I think the reasonable reliance 12 

piece, what did this Appellant know or what 13 

should he have known especially and when should 14 

he have known it.  I really think that there’s a 15 

lot of facts that have come to light here that 16 

lead me to believe that there were some reckless 17 

practices that were undertaken by this group and 18 

I think that while certainly DCRA  has a 19 

responsibility I think that those people looking 20 

to do business in the District especially to do 21 

business where they are in a very immediate and 22 
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significant way effecting the lives of other 1 

residents of the District I think that they have 2 

a significant responsibility to employ best 3 

business practices and I don’t see that anywhere 4 

here.  On the other hand I do, see the sort of 5 

fourth prong and the balance that you know, maybe 6 

could be struck between a project that turns out 7 

to be not terribly out of whack for its location 8 

and the significant, fairly significant financial 9 

burden and input that has gone on here, so that’s 10 

sort of some of the things that I am thinking. 11 

 MR. SCHLATER: Madam Chair, I think first 12 

of all this case is at it’s essence about whether 13 

DCRA was correct in issuing a stop work order for 14 

this development and I come down that the DCRA 15 

acted exactly as they should have, once they 16 

become aware of something being built that’s not 17 

conforming with zoning it’s their affirmative 18 

obligation to issue a stop work order, so I know 19 

that’s not a big, I don’t think that’s largely in 20 

dispute here but I wanted to get it on the record 21 

because I think it’s important to know that DCRA 22 
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doesn’t have the discretion even if they’ve made 1 

a mistake which they clearly made a mistake here 2 

and I’m sure they actually probably wanted to 3 

figure out a way to make this work but they 4 

didn’t have that discretion, they did the right 5 

thing they owned up to their mistake and they 6 

suggested that the Applicant come before BZA to 7 

rectify it.  So we’re here I think it comes down 8 

to whether the Applicant has made a good 9 

estoppels case and if we look at whether or not 10 

the party was acting in good faith, I do believe 11 

the party was acting in good faith.  I think they 12 

were mistaken at many points along the way, I 13 

think they certainly didn’t do their own due 14 

diligence on the zoning of the site, they didn’t 15 

read the code because if you read it it’s fairly 16 

clear about conversions versus new construction, 17 

their architect engineer didn’t do them any 18 

favors, nor did Quentin Warrell who stamped the 19 

plans so I think a lot of the blame here goes on 20 

DCRA but I think it’s equally shared by the 21 

Applicant, the Applicant made the mistake they 22 
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put forward the incorrect plans and I think it 1 

just has to be said on the record that while they 2 

may have been acting in good faith they were not 3 

employing good business practices.  I think when 4 

we talk about whether the equities are strongly 5 

in favor of the Applicant I think that needs to 6 

be taken into account, the question is whether 7 

they made investments on affirmative acts with 8 

municipal corporations, I think they certainly 9 

did and they reasonably did so, when you get a 10 

building permit for something I think, you think 11 

you’ve got the green light and you can move 12 

forward and they did end up spending, make 13 

expensive and permanent improvements in reliance 14 

of the building so I think they meet that test.  15 

So then it comes down to whether or not the 16 

equities are strongly in favor of the party 17 

invoking the doctrine and I think that’s a very, 18 

very tough call in this case.  In favor of the 19 

Applicant you’ve got the fact that this building 20 

conforms in all other respects to zoning, bulk, 21 

height, lot occupancy, this could be built as a 22 
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two unit building and look exactly the same when 1 

you’re looking at the building from the street.  2 

I think the impact on the neighbors could be 3 

considered minimal given the difference between 4 

three and two units.  I do agree with Ms. Sorg 5 

that it would be best to have a public hearing on 6 

that and to understand exactly what the impact on 7 

the neighbors will be and whether there’s 8 

opposition to having three units there, but in 9 

the grand scheme of things, three versus two 10 

units, compared to what other zoning violations 11 

you could have it could be construed as minimal. 12 

 The fact that there’s no evidence of bad faith 13 

from the Applicant throughout the process I think 14 

that helps support the equities in their favor 15 

and I think there’s a demonstrated financial 16 

hardship, I read the letter from the lender about 17 

the fact that they would be in default of their 18 

loan, I think there’s certainly costs associated 19 

with making this a two unit building versus a 20 

three unit building I’m not sure I exactly agree 21 

with the math that the Appellant put forward but 22 
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there are significant costs and there has been a 1 

significant cost incurred just by the fact that 2 

there’s been a stop work order here.  So I think 3 

the question is does that all add up to clearing 4 

the hurdle for the equities being strongly in 5 

favor of the party invoking the doctrine I’m not 6 

sure I’m willing to hear what others have to say 7 

on that. 8 

 MR. HINKLE:  Thank you Madam Chair, I 9 

could essentially echo Mr. Schlater’s discussion 10 

I too believe that the petitioners acted in good 11 

faith throughout this matter.  I think there’s a 12 

reasonable expectation that when you go and apply 13 

for a building permit that the Zoning 14 

Administrator who by definition and administers 15 

the Zoning Code would provide the appropriate 16 

analysis of what’s being proposed.  Based on that 17 

as Mr. Schlater said I do think the DCRA was 18 

correct in issuing the stop work permit but 19 

certainly made some errors in issuing both 20 

building permits.  With that said, you know the 21 

petitioner has built a three unit apartment 22 
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building based on what was permitted, has gone 1 

through a significant amount of expense to 2 

construct these units and certainly has relied on 3 

what was provided from the building permits to 4 

construct these units.  In terms of the equities 5 

issue I think with the rest of the Board in that 6 

I’m not quite sure where we come down on this.  7 

I’m certainly open to additional discussion with 8 

the Board. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other Board 10 

Members want to provide some additional analysis. 11 

 I think it’s a hard case because as I think I 12 

said initially we’re being asked to provide an 13 

equitable relief and equity is very, very case 14 

specific and as I started off the discussion by 15 

saying there’s case law and a lot of our 16 

decisions even recently that say it’s not 17 

something that we it’s not judicially favored, 18 

its not something that we typically just want to 19 

say we’re going to give an equitable relief to 20 

somebody because one it’s hard to evaluate, two 21 

it’s us saying as Mr. Schlater said, as Jeff 22 
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said, you know, the ZA was right but here because 1 

of these reasons, because of the reliance on 2 

that, because of the improvements made, the good 3 

faith of the parties we’re going to permit 4 

something that we know is not permitted as a 5 

matter of right.  I think that really does create 6 

a hard situation and a hard decision especially 7 

cause of just the general issue of a slippery 8 

slope of precedent, I think there’s very unique 9 

situations here where there is no issue of good 10 

faith, we see that the party did act in good 11 

faith while maybe they should have done more 12 

there’s no question about good faith here from 13 

any other parties or from any neighboring 14 

witnesses to that effect.  They definitely made 15 

improvements, I think that the question, you 16 

know, were they, did they reasonably rely I think 17 

to me that’s a factor of if somebody goes in 18 

without really doing any major due diligence 19 

relying on somebody who based on an affidavit 20 

maybe has some background but really no solid 21 

background in zoning, you know, obtains a stamped 22 
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drawing from one contractor that that then 1 

outsources to another contractor, is that a 2 

reasonable reliance that what they presented is 3 

proper or once they got the permit can they then 4 

reasonably rely on that and I think that’s where 5 

then you go to the fourth prong and it’s a 6 

question of weighing it and I think that here, we 7 

don’t have, this wasn’t a situation where the 8 

community was outraged and the stop work order 9 

came from neighbors complaining, this is not a 10 

situation where the envelop is so grossly outside 11 

the scope of what could be built in the area so 12 

it is something that the Appellant could have 13 

reasonably thought well I can do this, this makes 14 

sense, this is within what I can do, and looking 15 

back on this even with the mistakes on this that 16 

were made by the DCRA and by the Applicant it is 17 

something that can be done it’s just a question 18 

of the interior issue can it be two units or can 19 

it be three units.  So I think that being said 20 

while it’s a case that I don’t think was made 21 

very well by the Appellant I think that it’s 22 
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something that I could based on the very, very 1 

unique circumstances that are presented here and 2 

because of factors that are not here, I think 3 

there are a lot of factors that maybe in another 4 

case would potentially outweigh the disfavor of 5 

granting and estoppels I think here I probably 6 

could go on the side of permitting an estoppels 7 

argument to be granted here.   8 

 MR. SCHLATER:  Madam Chair I think I come 9 

down with you on this, I’m concerned about 10 

setting precedent in this regard because I do 11 

believe somebody applying for a building permit 12 

is basically certifying to the truth and validity 13 

of that building permit and they do have an 14 

affirmative obligation to do their own due 15 

diligence but I think when you look at the sum 16 

total of the facts here and when you weigh the 17 

potential harm of granting the relief against the 18 

substantial costs that the petitioner has 19 

incurred to date it seems like once you do that 20 

balancing test it definitely, it’s a tough call 21 

but I think in this case an estoppels argument 22 
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can be made and supported.   1 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair I still feel 2 

pretty uncomfortable about this, you know, 3 

building buildings is not like you know yeah this 4 

looks like a cup of sugar let’s put it in the 5 

cake, that’s not how you do it, it’s not, it’s a 6 

serious undertaking in which a lot of people are 7 

involved and that’s why professionals from 8 

several different fields come together to make 9 

these projects work and there’s so much and my 10 

opinion cutting corners and lack of best 11 

practices in this Appellant’s process that, and I 12 

think that I don’t know whether to me, I don’t 13 

think they satisfy a justified and reasonable 14 

reliance.  My understanding of estoppels argument 15 

you’ve said it’s a really pretty high bar here, 16 

you know, seriously high that all four elements 17 

to me have to be really very significantly met by 18 

arguments from the Appellant who’s burden of 19 

proof it is and I don’t personally see that the 20 

Appellant has met all together their burden of 21 

proof on all four of the necessary elements 22 
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because it’s not an either or, you know I don’t 1 

think that if we were as Mr. Schlater said 2 

earlier if we were looking at, you know a 3 

simultaneous case for a variance that’s something 4 

that I could feel more comfortable with and I 5 

could potentially see how that might work but I 6 

think my bottom line is I feel pretty 7 

uncomfortable about it. 8 

 MR. HINKLE:  Madam Chair I think there 9 

are some unique circumstances in this case that 10 

bring me to the position that perhaps I could 11 

support a decision on a estoppels I understand 12 

Ms. Sorg’s concerns and I do think there is some 13 

burden on people who develop buildings to 14 

understand exactly what the regulations require 15 

but again I think there was a reliance of the 16 

permits that were given to this Applicant by the 17 

DCRA.  So I do feel that there’s some remedy that 18 

needs to be approached here.   19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yeah, I think 20 

that obviously the best remedy would have been a 21 

variance I don’t think that, but the question is 22 
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right now the only thing before us is an argument 1 

for an estoppels and that’s what we have to look 2 

at it was not a pretty argument that was made, I 3 

think the question of satisfying their burden I 4 

think is they just satisfy it, they’re just over 5 

the cuff for me, but I think that there was an 6 

extensive amount of work done that the stop work 7 

order has imposed significant hardship on them 8 

and that they did do extensive amount of 9 

improvements based on their reliance on obtaining 10 

that not just one but two permits.  That being 11 

said is there any further deliberation?  No then 12 

I’ll submit a motion, a motion to approve Appeal 13 

No. 18181 to provide estoppels relief for the 14 

stop work order that was issued by the ZA.  15 

Motions been made is there a second? 16 

 MR. SCHLATER:  Madam Chair I just want to 17 

clarify one thing on the motion assuming we grant 18 

this estoppels relief to continue construction of 19 

the structure and get it to completion I assume 20 

that the developers going to need to get a 21 

certificate of occupancy after that so I think we 22 
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just need to make clear that this would apply 1 

throughout the process not just for the 2 

construction of the building but also for the 3 

occupancy of the building if that’s the case I 4 

would be in support of your motion. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think my 6 

understanding would be that if we granted 7 

equitable relief based on estoppels to lift the 8 

stop work order that would then be informing DCRA 9 

that the initial building permit is determined to 10 

be valid by the BZA based on estoppels and thus a 11 

C of O so long as they build pursuant to that 12 

permit could be issued, so obviously we’re not 13 

giving them a stamp for the final C of O but they 14 

have to go through the rest of the process so 15 

long as they build pursuant to that permit then 16 

they would be able to obtain a C of O under that 17 

initial permit that was issued.    So then I keep 18 

the terminology initially based on that initial 19 

clarification and I will see if there’s a second 20 

for the motion. 21 

 MR. SCHLATER:  Second. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  A motion has 1 

been made and seconded, all those in favor say 2 

aye.  Aye. 3 

 CHORUS:  Aye. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All those 5 

opposed. 6 

 MS. SORG:  Opposed. 7 

 MR. MOY:  Staff would record the vote at 8 

3 to 1 to 1 this on the motion of the Chairperson 9 

to approve the appeal as stated, seconded by Mr. 10 

Schlater, also in support of the motion Mr. 11 

Hinkle, opposed to the motion Ms. Sorg and no 12 

other Board Member participating because it’s 13 

vacant of course.  The final vote is 3 to 1 to 1 14 

so the motion carries. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 16 

much Mr. Moy.   17 

Appeal No. 17109 18 

 MR. MOY:  The next and final item for the 19 

Boards Action and Special Public Meeting for the 20 

afternoon is a Board Action on a proposed order 21 

to remand of Appeal No. 17109 of Kalorama 22 
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Citizen’s Association pursuant to Section 10 (d) 1 

of the District of Columbia Administrative 2 

Procedure Act D.C. Official Code 1509(d).  If the 3 

Board will bear with me I want to read the 4 

caption of the original order, it’s just a 5 

lengthy process.  That original appeal was filed 6 

by KCA to 11 DCMR 3100 and 3112 from the 7 

administrative decision of David Clark, Director 8 

of the Department of Consume Regulatory Affairs 9 

from the issuance of building permit No. B455571 10 

and B455876 dated October 6, 2003, and October 11 

16, 2003, respectively, this is to Montrose LLC 12 

to adjust the building height to 70 feet and to 13 

revise the penthouse roof structure plans to 14 

construct a five story apartment house in the R-15 

5-D District.  On remand the only issue of that 16 

was to be decided was the Appellant’s allegation 17 

that the permits authorized the construction of a 18 

building in violation of the floor area ratio or 19 

FAR requirements of the zoning regulations 20 

because DCRA failed to include the top story when 21 

calculating FAR.  The subject property is located 22 
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1819 Belmont Road, N.W. (Square 2551, Lot 45).  1 

At the Board’s decision being on January 4, 2011, 2 

the Board voted and also authorizes the Staff to 3 

issue the proposed order for exceptions; 4 

subsequently the decision being to take action on 5 

proposed order was scheduled for March 29.  In 6 

other action the Board requested that the party 7 

submit written exceptions and arguments no later 8 

than February 4, 2011, and responses to such 9 

statements no later than February 22, 2011.  10 

Madam Chair in your case folders there are 4 11 

filings to this record, the first two filings is 12 

from the Appellant, the first is dated February 13 

4, 2011, identified as “Exhibit 103” the 14 

Appellant also made a reply to the Appellees 15 

response, that documents identified as “Exhibit 16 

106” this should be treated as a preliminary 17 

matter because Board did not allow for responses, 18 

replied filings to response.  The next two 19 

filings were from the Appellee or DCRA they filed 20 

their written exceptions and arguments dated 21 

February 3, 2011, identified as “Exhibit 104” in 22 
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your case folders.  This is also a preliminary 1 

matter because the filing is untimely because the 2 

deadline was February 4, 2011, one day late, 3 

their second filing is their response to the 4 

Appellant, dated February 18, 2011, identified as 5 

“Exhibit 105” the Board is to act on the merits 6 

of the proposed order on the remand, thank you 7 

that completes’ the Staff’s briefing Madam Chair. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 9 

much Mr. Moy.  I think what we’re going to do, I 10 

think because of all these late filings the Board 11 

is going to actually postpone this decision so 12 

that we have the ability to adequately review 13 

them and prepare for our decision.  What we’ll do 14 

is we’ll schedule this for next week for April 5th 15 

for decision and that way, and we’ll address 16 

those preliminary matters at that time.  Okay so 17 

that will be set for April 5th. 18 

 MR. MOY:  Very good thank you Madam 19 

Chair. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you and I 21 

believe that then concludes or decisions for this 22 
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afternoon and we’ll enter into our afternoon 1 

hearing. 2 

Afternoon Hearing 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This hearing 4 

will please come to order good afternoon ladies 5 

and gentleman, this is the March 29, 2011, 6 

Hearing of the Board of Zoning Adjustments for 7 

the District of Columbia, my name is Meredith 8 

Moldenhauer, Chairperson, joining me today to my 9 

right is Jeffrey Hinkle, Representative of the 10 

National Capital Planning Commission and to my 11 

left Vice Chairperson Nicole Sorg, Mayoral 12 

Appointee, and to her left is Conrad Schlater, 13 

Representative of the Zoning Commission. Copies 14 

of today’s meeting agenda are available to you 15 

and are located to my left in the wall bin near 16 

the door.  Please be advised this proceeding is 17 

being recorded by a court reporter and is also 18 

being webcast live.  Accordingly we must ask you 19 

to refrain from any disturbing noises or actions 20 

in the hearing room. When presenting information 21 

to the Board please turn-on and speak into your 22 
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microphone first stating your name and home 1 

address.  When you are finished speaking please 2 

turn-off your microphone so that your microphone 3 

is no longer picking up sounds or background 4 

noise.  All persons planning to testify either in 5 

support or in opposition are to fill out two 6 

witness cards these cards are located to my left 7 

on the table near the door and are also on 8 

witness tables.  Upon coming forward to speak to 9 

the Board please give both cards to the court 10 

reporter sitting to my right. The order of 11 

procedures for special exceptions and variances 12 

are as follows: 1. Statement of the Applicant and 13 

Applicant’s Witnesses. 2. Parties and persons in 14 

support. 3. Parties and persons in opposition. 4. 15 

 Government Reports including Office of Planning 16 

and Department of Transportation, and Office of 17 

the State of Superintendents for Education.  5. 18 

Reports from the ANC. 6. Rebuttal and closing 19 

statements of the Applicant. Pursuant to Section 20 

3117.4 and 3117.5 the following time constraints 21 

will be maintained, the Applicant persons and 22 
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parties except an ANC in support including their 1 

witnesses will be given 60 minutes collectively. 2 

 The Appellees persons and parties except an ANC 3 

in opposition including witnesses will be given 4 

60 minutes collectively.  Individuals will be 5 

given 3 minutes and associations or organizations 6 

will be given 5. These time restrictions do not 7 

include cross examinations or questions from the 8 

Board. Cross examination of witnesses is 9 

permitted by a party or an Applicant. The ANC 10 

within which the property is located is 11 

automatically a party to a special exception or 12 

variance case.  Nothing prohibits the Board from 13 

placing reasonable restrictions on cross 14 

examination including time limitations or 15 

limitation on the scope of cross examination.  16 

The record will be closed at the conclusion of 17 

each case except for any materials specifically 18 

requested by the Board.  The Board and the Staff 19 

will specify at the end of each hearing exactly 20 

what is expected and the date when the material 21 

must submitted to the Office of Zoning. After the 22 



124 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

record is closed no other information will be 1 

accepted by the Board.  The Sunshine Act requires 2 

that a public hearing on each case be held in the 3 

open before the public.  The Board may consistent 4 

with its rules and procedures and the Sunshine 5 

Act enter into Executive Session during or after 6 

a public hearing on a case for purposes of 7 

reviewing the record or deliberating on a case.  8 

The decision of the Board as in these contested 9 

cases must be based exclusively on the public 10 

record, to avoid any appearance to the contrary 11 

the Board requests that persons present not 12 

engage the members of the Board in conversation. 13 

 Please turn off all beepers and cell phones at 14 

this time as to not disturb these proceedings. 15 

The Board will make every effort to complete this 16 

hearing as near as possible to 6pm, if the 17 

afternoon cases are not completed at 6pm the 18 

Board will assess whether it can complete the 19 

pending case or cases remaining on the agenda.   20 

At this time the Board will consider any 21 

preliminary matters, preliminary matters relate 22 
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to whether a case should or will be heard today 1 

such as a request for postponement, continuance 2 

or withdrawal or whether proper or adequate 3 

notice of a hearing was given.  If you are not 4 

prepared to go forward today or you believe that 5 

the Board should not proceed, now is the time to 6 

raise such a matter. Mr. Secretary, do we have 7 

any preliminary matters? 8 

 MR. MOY:  Yes there is one for the Board 9 

Madam Chair, the first of the two cases in the 10 

hearing session has been withdrawn and that is 11 

Application No. 18189 of Temple Micah. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you, all 13 

individuals wishing to testify please rise and 14 

Mr. Moy the Secretary will provide the oath. 15 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 16 

that the testimony you are about to present in 17 

this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth and 18 

nothing but the truth?  Ladies and gentleman you 19 

may consider yourself under oath. 20 

Application No. 18190 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Moy we can 22 
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call the first and only case for this afternoon. 1 

 MR. MOY:  Yes that would be Application 2 

No. 18190 of ASG Group, Inc. Esther’s Childcare 3 

and Development Center, pursuant to 11 DCMR 4 

3104.1 for a special exception to permit a child 5 

development center, 45 children ages 5 years and 6 

younger and 12 staff, under Section 205 in the R-7 

1-B District at premises 3015 25th Street, N.E. 8 

property located in (Square 4288, Lot 820). 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 10 

much Mr. Moy, we have some preliminary matters in 11 

this case I’ll first ask I think the Applicant 12 

just stepped forward if you could turn on your 13 

microphone and introduce yourself for the record. 14 

  MR. GEORGE:  My name is Akinola George I 15 

reside at 3015 25th Street, N.E. Washington, DC, 16 

20018.   17 

 MS. GEORGE:  My name is Olnesyi George I 18 

also reside at the same residence.   19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  What I’m going 20 

to do is also we have five party status requests 21 

which are preliminary matters that we have to 22 
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address so I’m going to ask if and I’m sorry if I 1 

mess up someone’s name in pronunciation.  If Ms. 2 

Huggins is present and if you are if you want to 3 

step forward and take a seat at the table, 4 

Tapscott, Rice, Tyson and Johnson.   5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: If anybody has a 6 

witness card that they filled out you need to 7 

carry that over to the court reporter as 8 

indicated in the initial speech.  They should be 9 

at the table here and also at the table to the 10 

left.  The witness cards need to be handed to the 11 

court reporter sitting to my right.  Okay so if 12 

the three individuals who came down when I called 13 

the party status application could introduce 14 

yourselves I’ll start off here and you can work 15 

your way to the right introducing your name and 16 

home address. 17 

 MS. HUGGINS:  Kendall Huggins I reside at 18 

2501 Irving Street, N.E., 20018. 19 

 MR. RICE:  Eric Rice, I reside at 2501 20 

Irving Street. 21 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  Sylvia Tapscott from 3007 22 
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25th Street, N.E. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So Michael 2 

Tyson is not present, I know we have a big 3 

audience today I want to make sure I have 4 

everybody and Ms. Johnson is also not present 5 

then, okay so.  Just for the record we cannot 6 

obviously take party status applications from 7 

individuals who are not present, we will 8 

obviously we read those records and those will be 9 

considered.  Now let me just address these three 10 

party status requests.  We’ve reviewed your 11 

applications and I just want to make sure that 12 

you all three understand the different between 13 

obviously being, we have obviously individuals in 14 

the audience that will be individuals witnesses 15 

and the difference between being an individual 16 

witness and being a party status applicant, as a 17 

party status applicant the difference is you 18 

obviously get more time, you then get to 19 

potentially cross examine the witnesses 20 

represented by the Applicant and you then have an 21 

opportunity to present your argument as well, 22 
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obviously with more than just the three minutes, 1 

you have the 60 minutes, the question is do you 2 

as a group want to work together collectively or 3 

do you have three separate issues where you want 4 

to be presenting each of your issues separately? 5 

 I don’t know if you all have discussed things 6 

together or not.   7 

 MS. HUGGINS:  I feel that we all that 8 

live in the neighborhood have exactly the same 9 

concerns but we would prefer that if we were able 10 

to speak separately.   11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That being said 12 

does the Applicant have any challenges to 13 

accepting these three individuals as party status 14 

Applicants? 15 

 MR. GEORGE:  No challenges. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any Board 17 

Members have any concerns about any of these 18 

applicants satisfying the standards for meeting 19 

the test for granting party status to these three 20 

individuals? 21 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you Madam Chair I’d just 22 
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like to hear from each of the party status 1 

applicants where they reside in relation to the 2 

property in question? 3 

 MS. HUGGINS:  We live two doors down. 4 

 MS. TAPSCOTT: I live three doors apart 5 

from him. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So Mr. Rice and 7 

Ms. Huggins you both actually live at the same 8 

property? 9 

 MS. HUGGINS:  That’s correct. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So your 11 

concerns are really the same?  Do you two want to 12 

consolidate and have obviously Ms. Tapscott you 13 

live in different property, you have different 14 

concerns.  Would you two like to consolidate?   15 

 MS. HUGGINS:  That’s fine. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay I think 17 

that would probably be more productive, I’m just 18 

trying to make sure for efficiency, obviously you 19 

both can testify, one as a witness for the other 20 

one in that regard.  Okay so then any other 21 

questions from Board Members of the party status 22 
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applicants?  Seeing none, then I see no problem 1 

in granting, what we’ll do is we’ll grant two 2 

status applicants, Ms. Tapscott and then Ms. 3 

Huggins and then Mr. Rice is a joint party status 4 

individual.  That being said now we’ve addressed 5 

the preliminary matter we can turn back to the 6 

George’s and you guys can start by presenting 7 

your case and your arguments for your satisfying 8 

205 and 322.1. 9 

 MR. GEORGE:  Thank you Madam Chair, I 10 

think in the report that we submitted we did 11 

submit in detail the reason why we qualify for 12 

this relief but besides that if you permit me the 13 

opening remark. We believe the 21st Century is 14 

about building human capital and that’s one of 15 

the (inaudible) businesses and as the city sees 16 

it’s our desire to be an active participant in 17 

fulfilling this goal and within those needs, our 18 

focus is to serve directly within those 19 

communities where the greatest needs have been 20 

identified, however serving directly within this 21 

communities does have its challenges which are 22 
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all too familiar, traffic, noise, safety, it’s 1 

all one of the key challenges and a family 2 

merchant we have been operating in these 3 

circumstances mentioned so this has provided us a 4 

deeper insight into (inaudible) in R-1 District 5 

in particular.  As an example we’ve had to come 6 

up with compelling exercise for drop off and pick 7 

up periods to enable seamless transition, in and 8 

out of our facilities.  Also part of the 9 

repertoire we formed was to be proactive in our 10 

approach and making broad assessments of our 11 

practices by conducting survey of impact on our 12 

immediate residents this is to ensure our motto 13 

of operation is what is desired to do.  So that’s 14 

just my opening remark Madam Chair, thank you. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 16 

Members have any questions for the Applicant?  I 17 

have some questions but I think I’ll hold off on 18 

those until a little later.  Do either of the 19 

party status applicants have questions this is 20 

not a time for you to make comments, it’s the 21 

time if you actually have a question for the 22 
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applicant, if you don’t please just speak into 1 

the microphone indicating that you don’t have any 2 

questions. 3 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  I have a question you said 4 

that you did, you were proactive about the 5 

process of dropping off and picking up, what does 6 

that mean exactly? 7 

 MR. GEORGE:  When I said it was part of 8 

our repertoire is to be proactive what that means 9 

is we actually conduct surveys within the 10 

communities where we actually operate so rather 11 

than wait until people complain we take a 12 

proactive action to make sure there’s no issue, 13 

not only that obviously in regards to tell if the 14 

model we’ve adopted is actually working, so 15 

that’s what I mean by proactive. 16 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  Did you do that kind of 17 

survey in the neighborhood? 18 

 MR. GEORGE:  Where we operate now Ma’am, 19 

oh yes. 20 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  Where your concern… 21 

 MR. GEORGE:  We’re operating right now so 22 
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we can’t conduct any survey. 1 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair I have a couple of 2 

questions for the Applicant if I might jump in 3 

here, I’m a little confused Mr. George about a 4 

couple of things, so you have an operation, a CDC 5 

under this name operating currently? 6 

 MR. GEORGE:  Yes. 7 

 MS. SORG:  And where’s that location? 8 

 MR. GEORGE:  1927 Gail Street, N.E., 9 

Washington, DC, 20002. 10 

 MS. SORG:  And how long has that center 11 

been in operation? 12 

 MR. GEORGE:  Three years. 13 

 MS. SORG:  And how many children do you 14 

have? 15 

 MR. GEORGE:  We have 22 capacities. 16 

 MS. SORG:  How many staff? 17 

 MS. GEORGE:  Seven staff. 18 

 MS. SORG:  Seven staff and you’re 19 

standing and accreditation from OSSE in that 20 

location is up to date? 21 

 MR. GEORGE:  Correct. 22 
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 MS. SORG:  And are you proposing to move 1 

the operation, or open another branch? 2 

 MR. GEORGE:  Open another one. 3 

 MS. SORG:  Okay. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  One of the kind 5 

of things that popped out to me are your evening 6 

hours, I mean we see a lot of CDC’s but I haven’t 7 

really seen that many CDC’s with these evening 8 

hours we do have I think we had one CDC where 9 

there was an evening hour but it was within an 10 

apartment building and so a lot of people that 11 

were then it was a little more obviously there 12 

was a different character to that because there 13 

were people obviously using the CDC within the 14 

apartment building than obviously a single family 15 

home.  Does your current facility have these 16 

evening hours and pick up and drop off?  The 6pm 17 

to 12am? 18 

 MS. GEORGE:  Currently we are licensed to 19 

operate the evening hours but we are in the 20 

process of getting the voucher program going for 21 

those evening hours so we are not actually 22 
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operating it right not even though we have the 1 

license to do that.   2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can you then 3 

speak to and this is now, obviously it’s 4 

something that you have experience on or you have 5 

kind of a best practices or what’s happened in 6 

the past.  Can you speak to how you see that 7 

working and how you anticipate being proactive in 8 

regard to the pickup and the drop off in those 9 

late night hours? 10 

 MR. GEORGE:  Madam Chair in practice 11 

really the evening hours is typically about 20 or 12 

25% of the total capacity, so the evening hours 13 

are significantly less than what the regular 14 

capacity is. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yeah I think 16 

you say that in your application that it would be 17 

10 to 25% of the actual centers capacity. 18 

 MR. GEORGE:  Exactly so in terms of the, 19 

it’s still the same procedure for the drop offs 20 

that we still adopt since the traffic at that 21 

point is significantly lower. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I’m just 1 

curious would the parents keep their cars idling 2 

outside or do the parents then turn off their 3 

cars and go inside, are you, how would you know 4 

that someone’s there, I mean it’s dark out.  If 5 

you could walk me through the process that would 6 

be great. 7 

 MR. GEORGE:  Sure, again the focus group 8 

actually is within the community so for the most 9 

part 80 to 90 percent don’t actually drive, it’s 10 

within walking distances, so we don’t even have 11 

an issue where a lot of folks drive, but in the 12 

case where they have to drive, we have a level of 13 

staff, typically the kids are ready at least 30 14 

minutes before the pick up so the moment the 15 

parents are sighted it’s very swift, the kids are 16 

already ready they meet them at the door, so 17 

typically it’s not, like I said they don’t even 18 

drive. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I’m not a 20 

parent yet so my question is how are the kids 21 

going to be ready 30 minutes in advance if it’s 22 
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evening, isn’t the child going to be sleeping? 1 

 MR. GEORGE:  No, what I’m saying, say 2 

that the pickup time is what about 12 so by 11:30 3 

the kids are pretty much being prepared for 12 4 

o’clock, so it’s not until the parents arrive 5 

that we’re running around to get the kids ready 6 

that’s what I’m trying to say, we’re proactive we 7 

get them ready ahead. 8 

 MS. SORG:  If I might jump in Madam Chair 9 

on the same line of inquiry maybe I missed this, 10 

so you were saying that you anticipate that 80 to 11 

90% of the evening pick up and drop off would be 12 

on foot I guess, is that? 13 

 MR. GEORGE:  Yes. 14 

 MS. SORG:  It seems to me that those 15 

kinds of hours which I think theoretically 16 

speaking are a good idea, cater to folks that are 17 

working a night shift of some nature have non-18 

traditional working hours and therefore my 19 

thought would be that they would be likely to be 20 

driving on their way to work or on their way back 21 

from work so I’m just curious about where those 22 
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takers come from whether you talked to folks you 1 

might be using your facility or how that came 2 

about? 3 

 MR. GEORGE:  Those hours again, let me 4 

say hypothetically they drive, at those hours 5 

like we’re talking about 11 or 11:30 the traffic 6 

impact at that period of the day in terms of them 7 

pulling up to the center, bearing in mind we’re 8 

talking about maybe 20 or 25% of the total 9 

capacity, if that much so we don’t anticipate a 10 

traffic impact in terms of pick up.   11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  My questions 12 

were on as much focused on the traffic impact 13 

potential negative impact on noise to the 14 

neighboring property.  Just so you understand for 15 

the evening hours is not as much about traffic, I 16 

agree with you I don’t think the traffic is going 17 

to be that bad at night my question is more a 18 

matter of going to section 205.5 which talks 19 

about any impact the facility may have on 20 

neighboring properties in regard to noise or 21 

activities.  Again I think that it’s a positive 22 
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service the question just is how it is then 1 

implemented, I’m just trying to understand the 2 

implementation of.  You said that you don’t have 3 

it at the present location so we’re talking about 4 

the proposed location. 5 

 MR. GEORGE:  Oh we’re talking about the 6 

proposed location, actually we have off street 7 

parking, off street parking is provided for if 8 

people have to park, so we do have off street 9 

parking in the proposed location that is.   10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other Board 11 

questions at this time? 12 

 MS. SORG:  Just one follow up to that 13 

Madam Chair, in this location that we’re 14 

discussing now you anticipate that your pick up 15 

and drop off will be curbside or that those 16 

parents who are driving will pull into the drive 17 

way that I see here and drop their children off 18 

and pick them up that way, which one are 19 

intending? 20 

 MR. GEORGE:  What hour are you referring 21 

too, I’m sorry? 22 
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 MS. SORG:  All of them. 1 

 MR. GEORGE:  Okay, well typically in the 2 

mornings we have a period of drop off which is 3 

between 7 and 9:05 in the morning, and at that 4 

time there’s going to be at least a member of 5 

staff at the minimum at curbside to help with the 6 

drop off, and that’s if of course if the parking 7 

lot is already filled up there’s a spill over, 8 

and that’s how we’re going to approach that.  I 9 

think we’ll do the same thing in the evening but 10 

obviously the traffic is less so they probably 11 

can park (inaudible).   12 

 MS. SORG:  Okay thank you. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  One question I 14 

just have and the application indicates that the 15 

proposal would not utilize and off site play 16 

area, so can you describe where the play area 17 

would be, in the rear yard in conjunction with 18 

the, I understand you’re going to build a fence, 19 

I saw that on the drawings, but one of my 20 

concerns is looking at “Exhibit 6” which I think 21 

you submitted and it just shows the front of the 22 
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property and it shows how close you are to the 1 

next property and so can you just talk a little 2 

bit about the play area and how you see that? 3 

 MR. GEORGE:  Madam Chair did you get a 4 

copy of the revised site plan? 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Which… 6 

 MS. MONROE:  I think it’s “Exhibit 37” 7 

it’s the new one. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay I think we 9 

all have both, so you can walk us through that. 10 

 MR. GEORGE:  If you go to the back now 11 

you see where the remarks were made it’s a total 12 

of about 400 square feet of play area, it’s going 13 

to be fenced in by about 3 foot high fence that’s 14 

going to be the play area, so as you can its 15 

right after the egress, right after that that’s 16 

the play area that’s going to be created. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can you see 18 

that Madam Chair, from my understanding that’s 19 

created on the, on the west side of the property 20 

is that correct? 21 

 MR. GEORGE:  Well it’s directly behind 22 
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the property, directly behind the property. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No but it’s 2 

abutting one of the sides of the property, it’s 3 

definitely, the north side of the property then 4 

which is the side that’s closest to the 5 

neighboring property.  It’s our “Exhibit No. 6”. 6 

 Then there’s a second page which shows the rear 7 

of the property and I’m just trying to understand 8 

from these revised drawings it looks like the 9 

play areas going to be on the area closer to the 10 

neighboring property is that correct? 11 

 MR. GEORGE:  There’s a significant amount 12 

of space between those two properties, it might 13 

not appear on this map, and you’re talking about 14 

the property to the right?   15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  It’s to the 16 

north and if you’re looking at the property 17 

straight on it’s the left. 18 

 MR. GEROGE:  Like I said that’s about 19 

behind the property from where this playground 20 

would be to the existing fence right now, it’s 21 

roughly about 2 or 3 feet from that fence, in 22 



144 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

actuality yes, that’s what I’m saying, it’s just 1 

like there’s a deck right there now and the deck 2 

or you look at the distance of where the deck is 3 

right now to the fence that you’re talking about, 4 

you’re talking about 2 or 3 feet of separation.  5 

 I don’t have any other questions of the 6 

Applicant at this time do any other Board 7 

Members?   8 

 MS. SORG:  Just in response to that last 9 

statement, you’re removing the deck? 10 

 MR. GEORGE:  Yes. 11 

 MS. SORG:  Okay that clears it up for me. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay anything 13 

else from the Applicant? 14 

 MR. GEORGE:  Nothing. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay then at 16 

this point in time we’ll turn to the party 17 

opponents to present their case, and so we’ll 18 

first turn to Ms. Huggins. 19 

 MS. HUGGINS: At this point I feel that we 20 

live in a neighborhood and I look at daycare as 21 

commercial and I think that right now 25th Street 22 
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is a very narrow street which only can, which 1 

actually should be one-way, but it’s not it’s 2 

two-way.  If a person’s coming east or west you 3 

have to pull over, so I think what’s going to end 4 

up happening we’re going to have neighbor traffic 5 

jams I think we each as home owners, a lot of us 6 

don’t have driveways or have shared driveways, so 7 

a lot of us, like we park our car on the street 8 

and I think what’s going to happen is we’re not 9 

going to have places to park our cars.  I think 10 

that we live in a neighborhood that is family 11 

oriented, children, safety and I think it’s going 12 

to take away from it, you know traffic if it’s 13 

25% if it’s 10% if it’s 50 percent, up to 14 

midnight at night I just don’t think that’s fair 15 

to the people that reside there.  They are no 16 

longer going to be there so it is not a concern. 17 

 I understand, I have my own commercial business, 18 

I understand I’m in a commercial area.  A lot of 19 

us we own our homes, there’s no rental homes in 20 

our area we all own our homes and I think it is 21 

going to depreciate our neighborhood, now to 22 
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value I can’t say but when we purchased the house 1 

almost three years ago, honestly if there was a 2 

day care two doors down I don’t know if I would 3 

purchase the house, that bothers me.  We plan on 4 

living there unless something happens where we 5 

have to leave the District until we’re old and 6 

gray; we love our neighborhood that’s why we 7 

moved there.  I think that the concern for 8 

keeping the neighborhood the way it is not an 9 

objective, I also know that the other 10 

establishment that they run doesn’t run 11 

accordingly, I have friends that have children 12 

there, so that concerns me and in actuality this 13 

was told to me almost three years ago, because 14 

their son was at one of their other daycare in 15 

N.E. and there was a lot of problems with in 16 

that.  So I didn’t put 2 and 2 together until 17 

this came to our home.  Again right now we as 18 

home owners don’t have a place to park so you’re 19 

going to have employees of, is it 7 employees, 12 20 

employees, and again the street can only take one 21 

car going one way, it’s going to be a nightmare, 22 
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and off street parking holds three cars.  So as 1 

our neighborhood I just think it’s so unfair and 2 

there’s so many vacant commercial properties on 3 

Rhode Island which a beautiful daycare can be, so 4 

out of fairness to the neighborhood and you’ve 5 

got a lot of elderly people, you have young 6 

children, I just don’t think it’s fair, there’s a 7 

lot of other places to open a daycare that would 8 

even be more suitable for children as far as even 9 

the backyard is concerned.  So that’s pretty much 10 

my main concern, I don’t want our neighborhood to 11 

change, unless it’s going up and I do look as a 12 

daycare going up, I look at my neighborhood as 13 

going down, so as a homeowner that does bother 14 

me.  I think that the attitude is very, you know 15 

when he came and spoke to me to my home I think 16 

the attitude is very, it’s going to be this, this 17 

and this.  Well that sounds good but you’re not 18 

going to be on hand, I said are you going to be 19 

there on a daily basis, no.  So we can propose 20 

things and we can say we’re going to do this to 21 

get what we want in life but is it really going 22 
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to happen, people are going to say who’s that 1 

driving at midnight to pick a child up, that’s 2 

not realistic.  Even if you borrow someone’s car 3 

I wouldn’t pick a child up at that age on the 4 

bus, and I don’t take bus but the Metro, so 5 

that’s not realistic, it’s not realistic if 6 

there’s snow out and you’re going to tell me that 7 

they’re going to wait outside, the workers are 8 

going to wait outside to come and get children, 9 

that’s just not realistic.  If we have snow 10 

saying the workers are going to park way down, 11 

again it’s not realistic, when you think on a day 12 

to day basis of parents dropping off there will 13 

be idling cars and if we’re trying to get to work 14 

or do what we need to do as taxpayers in that 15 

area and homeowners, we’re not going to be able 16 

to go down 25th Street, so all in all that’s my 17 

concern, I just don’t think it’s the neighborhood 18 

for daycare, that’s it, thank you.   19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Does the 20 

Applicant have any questions of Ms. Huggins? 21 

 MR. GEORGE:  Yes. 22 
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 MS. HUGGINS:  I could have asked direct 1 

questions, I didn’t know we were speaking 2 

directly to one another? 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  As a party yes 4 

you can ask cross examinations you can ask 5 

questions as Ms. Tapscott did. 6 

 MS. HUGGINS:  Okay thank you. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do you have any 8 

questions for… 9 

 MR. GEORGE:  Yes I do, you said you don’t 10 

have a driveway is that correct?   11 

 MS. HUGGINS:  I said I have a shared 12 

driveway, with three homeowners. 13 

 MR. GEORGE:  In terms of traffic what 14 

time do you go to work, what time do you leave? 15 

 MS. HUGGINS:   It doesn’t matter what 16 

time I go to work. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I’m sorry you 18 

have to actually answer the questions. 19 

 MS. HUGGINS:  I own a business so I go 20 

when I chose to go it can be from 7am it can be 21 

12pm I go when I chose to go. 22 
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 MR. GEORGE:  Okay no further questions. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any Board 2 

Members have any questions?  I don’t see any 3 

questions at this time.  Ms. Tapscott. 4 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  I’d like to say that I 5 

have the same concerns that she brought up, but 6 

in addition to that I do have a question, you 7 

were asked where you got the information or the 8 

statistics about the number of parents who were 9 

going to be driving compared to using public 10 

transportation, you never answered that question. 11 

 MR. GEORGE:  I said on practice based on 12 

what is happening right now, most parents live 13 

within walking distance or perhaps a bus ride and 14 

like I said that’s really our focus to actually 15 

serve the community, and that’s why I said to you 16 

when I was discussing with you that even the 17 

hiring process, we’re going to hire those that 18 

live within that particular Ward this is all the 19 

effort to make sure to encourage the alternative 20 

transport.  So the goal is to that most of the 21 

parents in practice, that’s just a fact, I’m not 22 



151 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

making that up, and that they actually don’t 1 

drive.  So you said the street is so narrow if I 2 

may ask, can I ask her a question? 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think the 4 

questions have already had an opportunity, this 5 

is an opportunity Ms. Tapscott if you want to 6 

present your case, present any additional 7 

concerns that the Board should take into 8 

consideration in regards to the standard and we 9 

have the 205 standard raising any concerns in 10 

that regard, in regards to the opposition of the 11 

case, this is your opportunity to kind of present 12 

those arguments and present those facts to us.   13 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  The concerns are parking 14 

in the neighborhood, it’s tight now, we can 15 

barely accommodate the residents on the street, 16 

traffic is a definite concern and he made a 17 

statement saying that it’s going to be little to 18 

no impact on traffic and parking and we just 19 

don’t see how that’s even possible.  Again what 20 

is the going to do to the value of the  homes in 21 

the neighborhood, I have no idea but I would like 22 
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to be able to find out, and the type of activity 1 

in the neighborhood that’s going to result from 2 

this, and this section says no objectionable 3 

impacts on adjacent or nearby properties due to 4 

noise, activity, visual or other objectionable 5 

conditions and I’d like to know or understand how 6 

he is going to attempt to be successful at that, 7 

we just don’t see it happening on that small 8 

narrow street. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  What type of 10 

noise, activities, or visual objectionable 11 

conditions, I mean this is an opportunity for you 12 

to tell me how you think that this is going to 13 

create noise, activities or objectionable 14 

conditions if you do, you need to describe those 15 

to me. 16 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  I don’t know specifically, 17 

I’m not used to having a commercial business in 18 

the neighborhood.  We don’t want it to be there, 19 

I guess my main concerns would be more the 20 

parking and the traffic, I don’t even know what 21 

the expectations would be as far as the visual or 22 
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the noise to have a business like that in the 1 

neighborhood, playtime in the yard, compared to 2 

not having a business in the neighborhood or 3 

children and the parents being in the area again 4 

making access to 25th Street difficult or more 5 

difficult than it is now without a business in 6 

the neighborhood.   7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any Board 8 

questions of Ms. Tapscott?  Seeing none, are 9 

there any questions of Ms. Tapscott? 10 

 MR. GEORGE:  Yes, in terms of traffic how 11 

many between Hamlin and (inaudible) on 25th Street 12 

do you know how many properties are there 13 

precisely? 14 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  About six or seven on each 15 

side. 16 

 MR. GEORGE:  Now do you have any idea, 17 

can you characterize when you go to work?  I just 18 

want you to characterize what the traffic is like 19 

and what time you go to work. 20 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  I usually go to work 21 

anytime between 5am and 9am depending on what I 22 
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plan on doing that day, and in terms of traffic 1 

there have been times that I have had to wait for 2 

neighbors, actually there’s a house across the 3 

street where a young child is dropped off and we 4 

have to wait until that child gets out of the car 5 

and the parents see the child safely to the door, 6 

so you’re stuck, you’re waiting. 7 

 MR. GEORGE:  My question is this typical? 8 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  Is it typical yes, I have 9 

been in the neighborhood, actually I grew up in 10 

the house that I live in and I’ve been back there 11 

for at least 20 years now and I have encountered 12 

that more times than I wish, but of course we 13 

deal with it because they’re neighbors but it’s 14 

not a business and I can imagine that a business 15 

is going to be a much greater impact than the two 16 

or three children that are being dropped off at a 17 

grandfathers house or something like that.   18 

 MR. GEORGE:  Okay, umm do you have any 19 

noise disturbance right now. 20 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  I don’t understand your 21 

question. 22 
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 MR. GEORGE:  Because one of your concerns 1 

was noise. 2 

 MS. TAPSCOTT:  Well right not it’s a 3 

typical neighborhood, I just have no idea what 4 

kind of impact a daycare center would have on 5 

that. 6 

 MR. GEROGE:  Okay no further questions. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay thank you, 8 

at this point in time I’ll turn to individuals in 9 

support of this application.  Is there anybody in 10 

the audience in support? Then we’ll turn to any 11 

individuals in opposition and just by a show of 12 

hands how many just so we can kind of coordinate 13 

this, how many people are wishing to testify in 14 

opposition?  Okay, so why don’t we do this, why 15 

don’t we, I think, is everyone sworn in?  16 

Everyone was sworn in.  Okay if you could stand 17 

up and take the oath. 18 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 19 

that the testimony you’re about to present in 20 

this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth and 21 

nothing but the truth?  Consider yourself under 22 
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oath. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 2 

much Mr. Moy.  What we’ll do is we’ll start off 3 

on my right and we’re just going to kind of, if 4 

we can actually, we’ll use this chair to the 5 

right and if you want to come forward we’ll take 6 

each individual and we’ll just kind of work our 7 

way through the rows.  Everything has to be on 8 

the transcript and so everyone has to actually 9 

come down and speak into a microphone and you’ll 10 

be given 3 minutes each to speak, if you do have 11 

any pictures or any additional documentation 12 

prior to speaking, what I’d ask you to do is 13 

present that both to the party that way they can 14 

review it and then present it to Mr. Moy and 15 

he’ll provide us with that information.  Again 16 

what we’re going to do is we’ll start off here to 17 

my right in the first row and we’ll work our way 18 

to the left and we’ll work our way all the way 19 

back and each individual once you see one person 20 

finish once they sit down you can come forward 21 

and that way we can just kind of go through this 22 
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and make sure we get to hear from everybody.  1 

Okay so if the first individual who’s interested 2 

in testifying in opposition can come forward to 3 

the microphone and you’ll be given three minutes, 4 

and if you can obviously start off by stating 5 

your name and home address. 6 

 MS. MCMANUS:  Annette McManus, 2430 7 

Irving Street, N.E.  Piggy backing Ms. Tapscott, 8 

one of Ms. Tapscotts concerns which was noise 9 

pollution.  If you have a play area anywhere on 10 

that block sufficient to accommodate 25 children 11 

how is there not going to be noise? 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER: This is not an 13 

opportunity for questions, parties have 14 

opportunities to ask questions individuals 15 

witnesses who are coming to simply present 16 

witness testimony are not considered a party and 17 

thus a witness cannot ask questions, so you can 18 

simply provide a testimony and obviously you can 19 

present comments or concerns such as noise during 20 

this period of time to us, you’ll be speaking 21 

just to us for the three minutes, thank you. 22 
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 MS. MCMANUS: Okay then I’ll rephrase 1 

that, I do not understand how he proposes to 2 

accommodate 25 children and not create noise 3 

pollution.  The other issue would be traffic 4 

congestion, there’s no place for the vehicles to 5 

maneuver, as has been stated it’s a narrow 6 

street, we have pets, we have children, we have 7 

elders, I don’t see how that can be negotiated.  8 

He’s indicated that it’s unlikely that only 3 of 9 

his 8 workers will drive, how can he be sure of 10 

that?  The parking is supposed to be sufficient 11 

for all staff, attendees and visitors as well as 12 

residents.  Even though parking on 25th Street and 13 

adjoining streets is unrestricted it does not 14 

reduce the increased traffic congestion, that’s 15 

it. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 17 

much Ms. McManus.  The next individual who is 18 

wishing to testify can step forward.   19 

 MS. GARDNER:  Hello my name is Charlene 20 

Gardner and I’m a very new resident to D.C. and 21 

to our neighborhood as well and I moved here two 22 
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years ago from Vermont and the reason why and I 1 

flew in a few times to look at properties, and I 2 

chose our neighborhood specifically because as 3 

the Wall Street Journal says it’s the leafy Ward 4 

Five, and from what I’m to understand that this 5 

party is proposing to not only turn a home into a 6 

dwelling and there is a legal difference between 7 

a home and a dwelling, a dwelling people don’t 8 

live in and that’s what these people are 9 

proposing to do, will contaminate the 10 

neighborhood it turns into a cancer, once you 11 

have a building, a home go into a building that’s 12 

unleashing cancer into the neighborhood, another 13 

issue is these are bungalows they were built for 14 

the most part in the 1920’s, 1919 to 1928 was 15 

when our neighborhood was built that was the 16 

period of America to get away from the formal 17 

period of architecture and to go into the free 18 

spirit of nature, nurture, windows, light, those 19 

are all the qualities that these homes provide, 20 

they historically have small kitchens, they have 21 

small rooms and these people are proposing to put 22 
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45 children from ages 0 to 3, 0to 3 with 1 

attendance of 12, that means on a multi-tiered 2 

level, which has square footage capacity of under 3 

1400 square feet, the law says that for 32 4 

toddlers you have to have at least 1600 and on 5 

one floor, that is an impossibility for this 6 

piece of property and this property is our homes, 7 

one of you I’m sorry to not be able to remember 8 

questioned the distances in the homes, this was 9 

technically in a sense track housing in the 20’s, 10 

these houses characteristically are beautifully 11 

laid out, I mean yes we’re close to each other 12 

but we are not on top of each other, but we are 13 

on top of each other when you put a daycare in 14 

the middle of a neighborhood, this is a 15 

neighborhood, not commercial space, I’m not going 16 

to say that these people need to go find 17 

someplace else, I’m saying this is not the place 18 

period, I don’t really care about what they do or 19 

don’t do, but this is where we live, this is 20 

where I chose to put my dollars, and I’d like to 21 

protect them, I’d like to protect my interests, 22 
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I’d like to protect my neighbors interests, it is 1 

quiet, quiet, quiet, quiet, I know when I first 2 

came I’m right next to the property adjacent to 3 

me, there was some issues and up the street on 4 

the corner of Hamlin and 26th there was some 5 

problems we worked cohesively as a neighborhood, 6 

our neighborhood has been returned to us, it is 7 

quiet, it is not fearful to walk you can hear,  I 8 

mean it’s just incredible how quiet it is.  Not 9 

to say that I don’t love children I have one of 10 

my own, Hunter I adore but I don’t want 45 other 11 

people’s children making noise in my backyard, I 12 

don’t.  We have an elderly population that 13 

deserves, they’ve been the life blood and stock 14 

of our neighborhood, they have the right to 15 

season out in the choice and the manner that they 16 

decide and I don’t think, and that it’s 17 

reflective of the folks in here they’re willing 18 

to listen, no one has a problem with these people 19 

having a business, Mozel tov, make capitalism 20 

ring but this is a neighborhood it is not a 21 

commercial spot. One last issue is I will be 22 
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interested to see what the State agencies that 1 

will certify this because on so many tiers, 2 

levels this is not compliant with the law and so 3 

you can put lipstick on a pig, I don’t care how 4 

they dress this up, my last point is the driving 5 

people versus the bus people, he’s talking about 6 

midnight, yes we do have access to the bus on 7 

Franklin Street and it’s lovely in the daytime 8 

when people normally do the work hours, at night 9 

time you’re telling us that a parent is going to 10 

come and pick up their child with a coordination 11 

of a bus to be dropped off, cause the only way 12 

out of there to the Metro is by bus and the 13 

coordination of how the buses run at that time of 14 

the evening are an hour so you’re going to tell 15 

us that a 0 to 3 child and parent are going to 16 

sit out on the streets waiting an hour for a bus 17 

to come, it doesn’t make sense on his face! 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you Ms. 19 

Gardner, the next individual. 20 

 MS. DIXON:  Hello my name is Shari Dixon, 21 

my address is 3004 25th Street, N.E. and I am 22 
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approximately five houses down from him on the 1 

opposite side of the street.  First I’d like to 2 

say I’m a 12 year resident of that neighborhood. 3 

 I purchased, my husband and I decided to 4 

purchase our home in a residential not 5 

commercial, we have three children that have 6 

grown up in that neighborhood and it is nice and 7 

quiet, if we wanted to live on a main street with 8 

heavy traffic we would have purchased a home on a 9 

main street with heavy traffic such as Rhode 10 

Island or South Dakota, we did not, we chose to 11 

purchase our house on a side street which was 12 

residential.  The second thing is the morning 13 

traffic, for the last three years I get up 14 

between 5:30 and 6 to go work out, when I get 15 

back home coming back between 7 to 7:300 there’s 16 

an influx of traffic that comes through to cut 17 

off of South Dakota as a short cut to avoid 18 

traffic to go to Rhode Island, that is a 19 

nuisance, it makes me upset, I have to pull to 20 

the side and I can’t even get to my  house, so 21 

imagine a daycare center, there’s no way I would 22 
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want to deal with that, that’s every day, the 1 

traffic cuts off of South Dakota and comes 2 

through Irving.  So that traffic alone you had 3 

asked Sylvia, Ms. Tapscott what type of traffic 4 

she had when she left out between 5 to 9 there is 5 

traffic I incur it every morning coming back.  6 

The last one is I’m in walking distance, you said 7 

people were in walking distance for the daycare, 8 

I’m in walking distance I won’t be using it, the 9 

neighbor beside me that’s not here today she does 10 

have little children I don’t think she would be 11 

using your daycare center either, so I don’t know 12 

who within walking distance will be using that 13 

facility.  The street is very narrow, I don’t 14 

have access to a share parking lot a shared 15 

garage or shared driveway.  My only access to 16 

parking is on the street, my husband and I and I 17 

will tell you now I get a little perturbed when I 18 

come home and I don’t have a spot in front of my 19 

house now.  So imagine on a daily basis and I 20 

have my own business and I am home throughout the 21 

day, I don’t have a set time.  I can come home 22 
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for lunch, I can come home at 11, whatever time I 1 

want to have access to my house when I need to 2 

and to be able to park in front of my door and 3 

get in and not have to pull to the side, I 4 

already do it now but I do it nicely for my 5 

neighbors but for staff persons or people 6 

dropping off or picking up their kids, not 7 

acceptable, if I wanted to live in that type of 8 

neighborhood, I would have purchased a home in 9 

that neighborhood. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Actually I’ve 11 

got a quick question, you said that you don’t 12 

have parking everyone else that we’ve heard from 13 

I believe have actual shared parking driveways.  14 

How far do you, if you don’t get a parking spot 15 

in front of your house, how many houses down do 16 

you typically have to park? 17 

 MS. DIXON:  Maybe two or three, I’m the 18 

second house from the corner so the last lot has 19 

a little bit more space so maybe at the corner I 20 

might have to make a U Turn and come across and 21 

park on the opposite side of the street.   22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you Ms. 1 

Dixon any other questions?  Thank you very much 2 

for coming down. 3 

 MS. GUINYARD: Hello my name is Doris 4 

Guinyard; I reside at 3011 25th Street, N.E. right 5 

next door to the proposed business daycare.  I 6 

heard the panel ask the question about how close 7 

and you were talking about my house on the left 8 

and if he does put that fence up the way our 9 

house is made we have steps going out to our 10 

kitchen, we would not be able to go around the 11 

fence to get to the side of our house, that would 12 

be an inconvenience.  I’ve been living in that 13 

neighborhood, we moved there in June of 1973, 14 

everybody in the community, and on the street is 15 

a lot of people are elderly and they have been 16 

living around there for years, and another thing 17 

about our street, our street is a very small 18 

street and for me I work for the post office and 19 

right now we’re going through some changes and 20 

they don’t want to hear about me being late for 21 

work they’re trying to get rid of a lot of people 22 
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so they’re looking at our time and our 1 

attendance, they’re looking at a lot things to 2 

try to get rid of people and so me personally it 3 

would affect me and my livelihood personally 4 

trying to get out of my driveway, I have a 5 

driveway and I now good and well that people are 6 

not going to take their children and pass their 7 

children out the door to a staff person and keep 8 

on going, they’re going to want to know what is 9 

my child doing today, I need to discuss if my 10 

child is sick I need to discuss with you and 11 

whatever matters they need to discuss with that 12 

staff person about their child. Another thing is 13 

that our street is so close knit, and our parking 14 

spaces is already known for years that we usually 15 

just give each other the courtesy, especially if 16 

you don’t have a driveway and even if you do have 17 

a driveway that you have the right to park in 18 

front of your house and that’s how we do and they 19 

have that right their selves, they have a drive 20 

way and they want to park in front of their house 21 

everybody does that, and we just give each other 22 
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the courtesy of doing that, it’s not that we have 1 

to, or you know that’s how close knit our street 2 

is, people on our street and we get along very 3 

well.  So I think this business will not be 4 

conducive to our street especially people that 5 

have been in there long term and like I said we 6 

have a lot of elderly that have been there long 7 

term and really cannot make it today they are 8 

really opposed to this business, this daycare.  9 

By me being next door I don’t know, when I come 10 

home from work, I’m ready to go, I’m on the 11 

street 7 hours walking routes for 7 and a half 8 12 

hours that’s how long our routes are now, I want 13 

to come home and unwind, I don’t want to have to 14 

be able to say oh my God I can’t get in my drive 15 

way I have to wait down here on the corner at 6 16 

or 7 o’clock in the evening it’s very 17 

inconvenient.  So like I said I’m glad you asked 18 

that question about the area as far as next door, 19 

like I said that’s where I live and it will be a 20 

very inconvenience if that fence is built, even 21 

in a fire, in an emergency we would not be able 22 
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to get, it would be a very inconvenience, because 1 

it was brought up before they even said something 2 

about the daycare about them putting a fence up 3 

and we were like well how are we going to get 4 

access to our house, to even go around our house, 5 

they were like well, they didn’t really care I 6 

guess, obviously because they still want to go on 7 

and put that fence there, so that’s all I have to 8 

say.   9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any questions 10 

from Board Members?  Thank you very much for 11 

coming down Ms. Guinyard, next witness. 12 

 MR. CAREY:  My name is Jacob Carey I live 13 

at 2407 Irving Street, N.E. with my wife Gloria 14 

Carey who’s immune compromised and when I was 15 

looking at the parents handbook from Gail Street, 16 

N.E., where they  have the other facility I ran 17 

across several items that would give me questions 18 

about qualified, qualifications of teachers, 19 

little small items like feeding 45 children 20 

whether or not that would have to qualify as a 21 

restaurant or whatever, but that’s not my 22 
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concern, what I got to the part that says policy 1 

for sick children you’ve got a list of items  2 

here that it’s their policy that children who are 3 

sick it’s unsafe to other kids, and in these 4 

conditions they have temperature 100 degrees, 5 

diarrhea, vomiting, excessive cough, colorful 6 

discharge from the nose, pinkeye, unidentified 7 

rash, ringworm, like I said my wife is 8 

immunocompromised and not only that I also take 9 

care of her sister resides with us who is also 10 

has some severe medical problems resulting in a 11 

disability and my concern would be with 45 12 

children coming into the neighborhood and 13 

children do get sick and my wife does have a 14 

restriction to be limited in contact with 15 

children so but my real concern is the fact that, 16 

and I’m  not asking this question, this is my 17 

concern is what kind of qualifications are they 18 

going to insure with their staff people, are they 19 

going to have someone there who’s qualified and 20 

competent to be able to handle all these sick 21 

children, my own personal guess would probably be 22 
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no, it probably hasn’t been given adequate 1 

thought, just like many other aspects of this 2 

proposed idea.   3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 4 

much for coming down Mr. Carey, thank you.  Next 5 

individual who would like to testify. 6 

 MS. WHITTAKER:  Yes my name is Andrea 7 

Whittaker I reside at 3018 26th Street, N.E.  My 8 

issues are alternative locations, I live in this 9 

neighborhood I bought it for the same reasons, 10 

it’s a great, great neighborhood, it is quiet, 11 

and I live on 26th Street which abuts his property 12 

the corner of my house abuts his property, I can 13 

see his house from my house.  We’re in a flood 14 

zone, there’s water, he’s going to remove trees, 15 

he’s going to create issues in our land and 16 

things like that, but I live on a street that’s 17 

even wider than 26th Street and we can’t do two-18 

way traffic unless the street is clear, I too 19 

like Ms. Guinyard I don’t have  driveway, my 20 

house, three houses on 26th Street that do not 21 

have drive ways period, we park on the street, 22 
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there’s no alley in the back there’s nowhere, 1 

we’re parking on the street all the time.  So I 2 

have two vehicles and I park on the street and my 3 

next door neighbor and the neighbor across the 4 

street, so all that run off from his staff and 5 

his employees and what not it’s going to flow 6 

over to Irving Street and to 26th Street, it’s not 7 

appropriate to have a business in this 8 

neighborhood by no means, there are plenty of 9 

alternatives, 22nd and Franklin Avenue is a huge 10 

firehouse that’s been there for years, it’s 11 

abandoned, it’s 2200 square feet, 7,000 square 12 

feet of building space it’s been vacant forever, 13 

it’s at a bus stop its very appropriate for what 14 

your trying to do, consider it.  There are other 15 

properties on Rhode Island that are available, 16 

there are three buildings that are available now 17 

that are vacant within in walking, 2300 Rhode 18 

Island, 2000 block of Rhode Island, it’s just not 19 

suitable to have a commercial business in a quiet 20 

well kept neighborhood that as Ms. Gardner said 21 

we’ve taken years and years to get some of these 22 
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elements out of our neighborhood and now here we 1 

come with something else that’s going to attract 2 

and other crime and other issues, also it’s going 3 

to change the effect, it’s going to change the 4 

effect of what we have already built and 5 

established, we’re dog walkers, we paint our 6 

houses, we fix our steps, we grow flowers, now we 7 

have a business here with a fence and a paved 8 

yard with trees being removed, mature trees, it’s 9 

changing the effect, the characterization, the 10 

beauty of our neighborhood with a business where 11 

these people will not even live, they’re going to 12 

be gone when all these children are gone and it’s 13 

empty, so they  have no stake, they’re not a 14 

stakeholder, thank you. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 16 

much Ms. Whittaker, next individual.   17 

 MR. TORRES: Anthony Torres and I’m at 18 

3022 26th Street, and my house abuts 3015 25th 19 

Street on the rear.  People have mentioned about 20 

the neighborhood and how serene it is, I want to 21 

augment that by also saying that one of the 22 
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features that are not so good about that 1 

neighborhood is that there’s a hill and when it 2 

rains as it has rained quite a lot these last few 3 

weeks, the water runs down the hill into some of 4 

our homes, if he were to remove the trees and the 5 

bushes and the grass and put in a parking lot it 6 

is going to augment that runoff and it’s going to 7 

flood the basements and the houses down the hill. 8 

 Another item I’d like to mention is that several 9 

folks have mentioned some of the elderly, a 10 

petition that was given that was signed off on, 11 

Ms. Flossy McAdams which is here has been living 12 

in this neighborhood for over 40 years another 13 

person who signed off on the petition couldn’t 14 

make it here is Christine Pinkett, she’s been 15 

living here since 1954, these people need to be 16 

able to not only have access to the roads in 17 

order to get out in case of a emergency but they 18 

also need to be able to enjoy their lives, 19 

they’ve invested their whole lives in this 20 

neighborhood in the way that it is, it is a 21 

residential neighborhood and to now deprive them 22 
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of that would be I think criminal.  I myself I’ve 1 

only lived there a year and a half and we checked 2 

over 100 properties in the city, we looked all 3 

over, N.W., N.E, S.E, and we chose this 4 

neighborhood because of the character of the 5 

neighborhood, we enjoy the serenity of the 6 

neighborhood and we enjoy our neighbors, but 7 

earlier in a different matter that you all were 8 

considering there were a couple of things 9 

mentioned that also are pertinent to the is 10 

matter and that is that you need to be able to 11 

rely on the Applicant because there are things 12 

that they’re stating they’re going to do, not 13 

only getting licenses and so forth but also in 14 

making sure that what they say they’re going to 15 

do we can rely on.  One of the elements that’s 16 

necessary and they indicate in their application 17 

is that they own the property at 3015 25th Street. 18 

 I don’t have a problem with that necessarily, 19 

however there has been an indictment filed and 20 

you have a copy of the indictment, February of 21 

this year indicting Mr. Akinola George on bank 22 
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fraud several counts, on conspiracy, and on 1 

forfeiture of some of the properties that are 2 

listed on page 6, they include not only 3015 but 3 

also the property on Gail Street where the other 4 

Esther’s is.  I think in this case we should at 5 

least at the very minimum wait until that case is 6 

decided before any approval of this application 7 

is considered, thank you.   8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 9 

much Mr. Torres, the next individual to testify. 10 

 MS. HAKE:  My name is Denise Hake, 11 

Anthony Torres and I are actually engaged and 12 

he’s right we looked at, we live at the same 13 

address we looked at over 100 houses, when I 14 

moved back to D.C. from San Francisco I had heard 15 

that the area, we could have lived anywhere, we 16 

just love the area, love what it has to offer.  17 

Basically everybody’s covered what, since I’m 18 

last, what I wanted to say but personally 19 

everything that Mr., I’m not sure what your name 20 

really is, Akin George, that’s what you told me 21 

you go by, he actually arrived at my house late 22 
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one night, unannounced, wanted to talk to me 1 

about what was going on, did not present himself 2 

to Tony who answered the door, I don’t answer the 3 

door late at night and not until he got into the 4 

house that I had to practically yell at him to 5 

ask him who he represented, who he was, was he a 6 

lawyer a sheriff, and he said he represented a 7 

group, Tony had to tell me it was the thing that 8 

we signed and sent back here, so I actually don’t 9 

trust him on anything that he says he’s going to 10 

do, we were supposed to meet the next Tuesday he 11 

never showed up, he didn’t show up until 12 

unannounced again Wednesday.  So basically 13 

everybody has said everything I just wanted to 14 

sort of finish it up. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 16 

much for coming down and testifying.  Anybody 17 

else in the audience wanting to testify please 18 

come forward.   19 

 MS. GUINYARD:  Hello my name is Shelia 20 

Guinyard I live at 3011 25th Street, N.E. next 21 

door to Mr. and Mrs. George, I don’t have any 22 
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problems for a business anywhere, my thing about 1 

the daycare is the traffic, for me it is 2 

unrealistic to think that during inclement 3 

weather that people will park a ways from their 4 

place of employment and not take advantage of the 5 

parking spaces that are in the neighborhood, when 6 

I get up in the morning usually to go to work, 7 

I’m waiting sometimes on one of our neighbors 8 

who’s child is being picked up, sometimes they’re 9 

waiting on me to move out of the way so that they 10 

can pick that child up, there are other neighbors 11 

coming to pick up relatives to take them to 12 

school so we’re volleying for the spaces, during 13 

that time.  Sometimes I am up or out a little 14 

early where I am missing traffic but I believe 15 

that traffic coming from a daycare is going to be 16 

very appeasing to us as they think it is.  Right 17 

now as everyone has stated we have the back and 18 

forth with different people coming in and out, 19 

rather they’re picking up or dropping off now and 20 

we don’t have a business.  There are also places 21 

in the neighborhood that are being renovated; we 22 
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have problems even with that traffic coming in 1 

and out on a daily basis.  So I like I said I 2 

don’t oppose a business anywhere but when it’s 3 

going to be a problem with me getting in and out 4 

of my neighborhood, I have the same problem 5 

everyone else has, I work for D.C. Government, 6 

the school district, so if I’m late they do not 7 

want to hear that well I had to wait for a 8 

neighbor, I had to wait for the construction 9 

people to move out of my way or whatever.  They 10 

want to know I’m going to get there on time, and 11 

that’s the bottom line.   12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 13 

much, is there anybody else that has not yet had 14 

a chance to testify that wishes to testify this 15 

afternoon?  Seeing none, thank you all for coming 16 

down, we definitely appreciate the time and 17 

effort that it takes, at this point in time we 18 

will now turn to the Office of Planning for their 19 

report. 20 

 MR. JACKSON: Thank you Madam Chair, the 21 

report before you was prepared by the Office of 22 
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Planning and I’ll briefly go through the 1 

standards that apply to this case.  I would like 2 

to correct one error on the report, we are listed 3 

the zoning area as being R-4 and it’s actually R-4 

1-B so that’s some of the information that 5 

doesn’t apply, but this application was a result 6 

of a submission of a certificate of occupancy to 7 

the Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs 8 

for a Child Development Center for 60 children, 9 

and 15 staff with no parking, it was referred to 10 

the Board of Zoning Adjustment for zoning relief, 11 

the application was reduced to the current, 12 

what’s currently before you and the application 13 

was changed to provide the required parking, the 14 

parking that’s required under the regulations.  15 

The Applicant met with the Office of Planning and 16 

we made several suggestions about changes to the 17 

application, the current submission before you 18 

reflects those changes and I’ll briefly go 19 

through the standards that apply in terms of the 20 

center being capable of meeting the applicable 21 

code and licensing requirements, the office of 22 
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the State Superintendent of Education has stated 1 

that they support this application noting that 2 

the actual license capacity of the center will be 3 

determined based on Article 29, Chapter 3, which 4 

is to say even though the Applicant is asking for 5 

45 the Office of State Superintendent of 6 

Education will determine how many children will 7 

actually be allowed on site at a later date.  The 8 

Applicant proposed to in terms of not creating 9 

objectionable traffic conditions or unsafe 10 

conditions for pick up and dropping off the 11 

Applicant met with the Department of 12 

Transportation and discussed their proposal for 13 

pick up and drop off, the Department of 14 

Transportation was, they indicated that they 15 

would have staff stationed curbside to unload and 16 

escort children into during the drop off hours 17 

and that system they anticipated would limit the 18 

amount of time there would be a need for on 19 

street parking resources.  The Department of 20 

Transportation considered that and did not have 21 

any issues with this proposal since it’s been 22 
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used at other locations.  In terms of provided 1 

sufficient off street parking the requirements 2 

under the regulations for the number of staff is 3 

3 parking spaces the Applicant is supposed to 4 

provide those 3 parking spaces on side as 5 

required by the Regs and we also discussed with 6 

the Applicant at not doing a solid paved area but 7 

a pervious service so that water could seep 8 

through to the underlying, to the ground and they 9 

agreed with that suggestion and that’s reflected 10 

on the revised plans that were submitted.  The 11 

proposed play area would be on site but the 12 

Applicant amended the plan to add a fence around 13 

the outdoor play areas so children wouldn’t be 14 

running off site.  They also indicated the 15 

outdoor periods of play would be for 9 to 12 16 

children would be 9am and 1pm weather permitting; 17 

now they indicated that this would not be 18 

objectionable to the community because the 19 

majority of the people, the neighbors would be 20 

away at work during this period.  Again we 21 

suggested the number of changes to the 22 
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application, the Applicant agreed and has 1 

reflected those in the plans in terms of 2 

providing additional dumpster locations, the 3 

pervious surface enclosing the outdoor play area 4 

and this application will not utilize off street 5 

play area such that it would not be a need to 6 

walk children up and down the street and there 7 

did not seem to be another licensed child 8 

development center within 1000 feet which is 9 

another standard in the regulations.  Again we’ve 10 

got OSSE and DDOT comments have been noted and so 11 

based on the Applicants presentation and reviews 12 

from other agencies we felt that the Application 13 

met the standards for approval.  We would note 14 

that we saw the letter from a neighbor and the 15 

ANC and we understand their concerns but again we 16 

have a child, the reference to the child 17 

development center being a business it is a 18 

business but it is a business but it’s a business 19 

that’s allowed by special exception in 20 

residential area so the regulations have to be 21 

taken into account that this is a residential 22 
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area.  The traffic impacts were reviewed by the 1 

Department of Transportation and they felt based 2 

on the initial conversation and whatever else 3 

that was done that the impact was minimal and 4 

they did enclose the outdoor play area which was 5 

one of the comments that was made in the letter. 6 

 So in response to comments from the Office of 7 

Planning, the Applicant seems to have made good 8 

efforts to address the issues that were raised 9 

and on that basis we support the application.  10 

But we thought that again for the sake of their 11 

being a clear understanding of what’s to be 12 

expected at this site we proposed a number of 13 

conditions that are in your application and if 14 

you’d like I can read through those briefly.  One 15 

was that the approval would be for three years 16 

from the date of the approval order to allow the 17 

use to try to mitigate any results that were not 18 

anticipated by the original proposal, that 19 

enrollment would not exceed 45 children but a 20 

lesser number could be approved by Officer of 21 

State Superintendent of Education, staff will be 22 
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no more than 12, the ages would be 5 and under, 1 

the hours of operations as outlined as proposed 2 

by the Applicant.  The parking surface for the 3 3 

car parking lot would be pervious and would be 4 

for staff use, that there would be staff 5 

available to unload children and load them at the 6 

pickup period and that outdoor time would hours 7 

as prescribed and that trash collection would be 8 

scheduled on a regular basis.  Those were the 9 9 

conditions that we propose and in line with those 10 

conditions we recommend approval of the 11 

application. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Does the 13 

Applicant have any questions for the Office of 14 

Planning? 15 

 MR. GEORGE: No. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any of the 17 

party status individuals have any questions for 18 

the Office of Planning? 19 

 MS. ?:  I don’t know that this is so much 20 

of a question or a comment but Mr. Jackson you 21 

said something about the play time being during 22 
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hours where most of the neighborhood people who 1 

live in the neighborhood are at work, and several 2 

people plus the number of retired and elderly 3 

people that we have in the neighborhood, that’s 4 

just not accurate at all and playtime would be 5 

the noise pollution that they’re mentioning it 6 

would be a terrible inconvenience that are there 7 

used to our quiet neighborhood without a business 8 

in the midst.   9 

 MS. ?:  Also what I’d like to ask is when 10 

you say the Department of Transportation did a 11 

survey can we get more details regarding that or 12 

what that entails. 13 

 MR. JACKSON:  I did not use the term 14 

survey what I said was the Department of 15 

Transportation met with the Applicant, discussed 16 

the proposal and based on whatever analysis they 17 

performed they determined that it was reasonable 18 

and they supported, they did not express concern 19 

about the transportation impact. 20 

 MS. Huggins:  So they determined it by 21 

speaking with the Applicant? 22 
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 MR. JACKSON:  They met with the Applicant 1 

and again I’m not sure what other analysis they 2 

did on their part. 3 

 MS. HUGGINS:  So what I’m trying to 4 

understand is that so the Department of 5 

Transportation determined that it wasn’t a 6 

problem and they had a conversation with the 7 

Applicant who was going to advance themselves 8 

from this not anyone else that lives in the 9 

neighborhood. 10 

 MR. JACKSON:  Oh you’re asking whether or 11 

not they surveyed the neighborhood for potential 12 

effects? 13 

 MS. HUGGINS:  To say that it won’t be a 14 

problem I’m trying to understand how did they 15 

come up with the fact that it won’t be a problem 16 

just by speaking with the Applicant? 17 

 MR. JACKSON:  I don’t know what process 18 

they went through but they do their own type of 19 

analysis and of course they have transportation 20 

planners there that are assigned to each 21 

community, so again basically their comment to me 22 



188 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 810 Washington,D.C.20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

was they had no concerns that this proposal would 1 

have a negative impact on the existing traffic 2 

conditions. 3 

 MS. HUGGINS:  So we have no way of 4 

knowing how they came up with that, that’s my 5 

concern, like for an outsider to come in and say 6 

there isn’t when in actuality there is a problem. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think Mr. 8 

Jacksons already indicated that what happens is 9 

the agency will make a recommendation that agency 10 

is not here, Office of Planning relies upon that 11 

agency as a transportation expert and that they 12 

obviously provided their analysis, at time we do 13 

sometimes ask them to come forward and present 14 

additional testimony that’s something that the 15 

Board Members I think we’ll discuss whether we 16 

want to see if we can’t maybe obtain some more 17 

information from OP based on some of the 18 

additional information that we’ve obtained based 19 

on testimony today.  There are no questions from 20 

individuals who are not party status applicants. 21 

 That being said do Board Members have any 22 
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questions of Office of Planning? 1 

 MS. SORG:  I do Madam Chair, just a 2 

couple of questions.  So given our correction on 3 

the zoning child development centers are only 4 

allowed as a special exception there’s no matter 5 

of right? 6 

 MR. JACKSON:  Right. 7 

 MS. SORG:  So do you think then, so you 8 

still think given that, that 45 children is 9 

appropriate intensity of use? 10 

 MR. JACKSON:  Well again the Applicant 11 

can ask for how many children they want but the 12 

decision about how many will be allowed will be 13 

OSSE.  So what we often have happen is that the 14 

Applicant will come in and ask for the maximum 15 

they think is allowed under the regulations just 16 

based on a square foot ratio that’s in Chapter 29 17 

but in reality they are only allowed to have a 18 

much lower number based on other standards that 19 

are applicable to the type of center that they 20 

are trying to use.  OSSE was very confident that 21 

this use should be allowed but that was 22 
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conditioned on the fact that they may not allow 1 

that number of children in fact could be a lesser 2 

number.  So the Board should not think that just 3 

because it’s approved for 45 children would mean 4 

that they would have that many in fact it could 5 

be a lower number.   6 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That being said 8 

I guess my question just is kind of in the same 9 

vein.  With or without any potential issue with 10 

OSSE obviously potentially reducing the number 11 

maybe even more, how did OP come up with the fact 12 

and obviously OP felt that 60 was just too many, 13 

or that that would have created some sort of 14 

potential maybe adverse impact, I’m not trying to 15 

put words in your mouth but there’s obviously an 16 

issue with 60, why was 45 a sufficient, or where 17 

did the 45 number come from is that then 18 

considered to be sufficient? 19 

 MR. JACKSON: Again based on the record of 20 

file what happened was the Applicant applied for 21 

a certificate of occupancy for 60 children, a 22 
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number of staff and no parking on site.  The 1 

application was referred to the Board of Zoning 2 

Adjustment for a special exception relief; in the 3 

interim the Applicant reduced the number of 4 

children to 45 and the number of staff to 12 on 5 

their own.  But in addition they provided the 6 

required onsite parking for 12 by doing so they 7 

could apply for a special exception and not a 8 

variance having, if they  had tried to come 9 

forward with a application for even the lesser 10 

number of children and tried to get a waiver of 11 

parking then that would be a higher level of 12 

relief that they would have to seek so they 13 

basically modified their application at the 14 

Applicant explained it to allow what would be the 15 

maximum number of children in their estimation 16 

that could be allowed on site based on the square 17 

footage of the building but knowing that OSSE 18 

would make the final determination of the actual 19 

capacity, but that whatever the capacity was they 20 

would have the parking requirement covered 21 

because 12 would be the maximum, 12 staff and 3 22 
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parking spaces would be the maximum that could be 1 

anticipated with the number they proposed. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any further 3 

questions from Board Members?  Seeing none, thank 4 

you very much.  At this point in time is anybody 5 

present from ANC 5-B, seeing none I’ll indicate 6 

that we do have “Exhibit No. 39”, however a 7 

preliminary issue with this, the ANC letter was 8 

received on March 23rd, our Regs require that any 9 

ANC letter be received 7 days prior to the 10 

hearing, this letter is then one day late, that 11 

being said I think the Board would be okay with 12 

waiving that requirement and admitting this 13 

letter even though it’s one day late.  Based on 14 

that I just want to identify that this letter 15 

does meet our requirements it states that there 16 

was a public meeting with a quorum present on 17 

February 3, 2011, and that there was a unanimous 18 

vote not to approve the application and they 19 

opposed it and provided specific reasons such as 20 

the impact on the street flow, impact on property 21 

value, close proximity to adjoining properties 22 
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and safety to the children.  That letter would 1 

receive great weight based on our standards and 2 

now what we’ll do is we’ll turn back to the 3 

Applicant for closing remarks.   4 

 MR. GEROGE:  Thank you Madam Chair, we’re 5 

grateful for the opportunity of course to be 6 

before this Board and we stuck to the 7 

requirements and we believe kept to those 8 

requirements to get this relief in question, so I 9 

would ask that the Board consider the relief, 10 

thank you. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any Board 12 

questions of the Applicant, any final questions? 13 

 Seeing none… 14 

 MR. GEORGE:  I’m sorry Madam Chair, I 15 

need to turn in some things can I do that? 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Some additional 17 

documentation that you wanted to turn in, if you 18 

can pass that to Mr. Moy.   19 

 MS. HUGGINS:  Are we able to see the 20 

documentation that he just presented? 21 

 MR. MOY:  Yes I am going to make copies. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 1 

much Mr. Moy.  That being said I’ll just ask the, 2 

we’ll wait for a moment to get those copies and 3 

I’ll ask Board Members if they have any 4 

additional documentation that they would be 5 

interested in seeing prior to us closing this 6 

case and entering into deliberation?  We can have 7 

that discussion on what additional documentation 8 

the Board would want to see?  Once we get a copy 9 

of the documentation it will be provided to 10 

everybody I don’t know what it is I haven’t seen 11 

it yet either.  Other than that then at this 12 

point in time what we’re going to do is we’ll 13 

conclude our hearing, we will set this for a 14 

deliberation date, and we’ll set this for April 15 

12th as a decision date.  We will, I don’t believe 16 

that we’re going to leave the record open for any 17 

other material which means that we’re going to 18 

base our decision on the information provided to 19 

us today and so when we come back on the 12th 20 

we’ll simply be providing a deliberation, there 21 

will not be an opportunity for any additional 22 
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testimony.  If you like you don’t have to attend 1 

that hearing, you can watch that live on our 2 

webcast and we would obviously deliberate on the 3 

case, discuss the different factors and then make 4 

a decision on the 12th.   5 

 MS. HUGGINS:  What is the webcast? 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You can ask one 7 

of the staff members or you can go across the 8 

hall and get that information.  Thank you very 9 

much, thank you again everyone for taking the 10 

time to come down, thank you to the Applicant for 11 

coming down today and we will hear this case for 12 

decision on the 12th.  That concludes our hearings 13 

for today, our public hearing and we’ll reconvene 14 

next week, thank you. 15 

End of meeting. 16 
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